New York Journal of Mathematics

New York J. Math. 24 (2018) 947–979.

Dynamics and Julia sets of iterated elliptic functions

Jane Hawkins and Mónica Moreno Rocha

ABSTRACT. We study the parametrized family of elliptic functions of the form $F_{\Lambda,b}(z) = \wp_{\Lambda}(z) + b$ for $b \in \mathbb{C}$, Λ a lattice, and \wp_{Λ} the Weierstrass elliptic \wp function with period lattice Λ . We show that the dynamics depend on b as b varies within one fundamental region of \mathbb{C}/Λ , and on the lattice Λ . We analyze properties of the Julia sets, and bifurcations of $F_{\Lambda,b}$, focussing on real rectangular lattices; in particular the dynamical properties are more diverse than those coming from the family \wp_{Λ} with Λ varying.

Contents

1.	. Introduction		948
2.	Preliminary definitions and notation		949
	2.1.	Real rectangular period lattices for \wp_{Λ}	950
	2.2.	Fatou and Julia sets for elliptic functions	952
3.	The p	arametrized family of elliptic functions $F_b, b \in \mathbb{C}$	953
4.	The maps F_b for real rectangular lattices and $b \in \mathbb{R}$		956
	4.1.	The Schwarzian derivative	956
	4.2.	Existence of parameters with prescribed dynamics	960
	4.3.	Examples	967
5.	Dynamical properties of F_b with b on the half lattice line		968
	5.1.	Properties of the auxiliary map ℓ_a	969
	5.2.	Center and parabolic parameters on L	971
6.	Maps	F_b with Cantor Julia set	972
Acknowledgments			
Re	References		

Received July 18, 2017.

²⁰¹⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification. 37F10, 32A20, 30D05.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$ complex dynamics, Julia sets, meromorphic functions, elliptic functions.

1. Introduction

In this paper we show that, when iterating meromorphic functions, the connectivity of the Julia set changes when a constant is added to the Weierstrass elliptic \wp function, without changing the period lattice. Given a lattice Λ , we consider maps: $F_{\Lambda,b}(z) = \wp_{\Lambda}(z) + b, b \in \mathbb{C}$, and show for example that Cantor Julia sets occur when a constant is added to \wp_{Λ} , even when $J(\wp_{\Lambda})$ is connected. Iterated elliptic functions have been the subject of study for some time starting with [18] and [10], and now there is a significant literature on the topic (see for example [9] - [13], [15] - [19], and [25]). It is known for example that for any square lattice Λ , the Julia set of \wp_{Λ} is always connected [12, 4]. The connected Julia sets vary quite a bit and depend on a classical invariant called g_2 , or equivalently on the generators of the period lattice Λ . We focus on real rectangular lattices in this paper, though many statements are proved more generally. We study bifurcations that occur in parameter space paying special attention to real parameters and parameters that lie on the horizontal half lattice lines, emphasizing that the resulting dynamics are quite different from each other. For example, for Λ square, since 0 is a critical value and a pole of \wp_{Λ} , b = 0 is a very unstable parameter; every neighborhood of 0 contains b's that can move the pole to either an attracting or repelling cycle. However there is much more stability when b lies on the half lattice line as there are no poles near the critical values of $F_{\Lambda,b}$. Adding a constant to \wp_{Λ}^n , $n \ge 1$ was also studied in [15], from a different perspective.

In Section 2 we give preliminary definitions and background for iterated elliptic functions proving some new results relating critical values to the lattice, which are used to parametrize the dynamics in this paper. In Section 3 we introduce the parametrized family of mappings $F_{\Lambda,b}$ studied in the paper and prove some general properties of these maps. The main result in Section 3 is Theorem 3.2, which shows that for any lattice except possibly a triangular lattice (which has additional symmetries), one fundamental period for the lattice Λ provides a parameter space in which we have a representative of each conformal equivalence class of maps $F_{\Lambda,b}$. In Section 4 we study the dynamical properties of maps with real parameters b. We show that for every real rectangular lattice there are constants b such that the Julia set of $F_{\Lambda,b}$ is the whole sphere, and that same b is also an accumulation point for parameters where F_b has a super-attracting fixed point (Theorem 4.21). In Section 5 we look at a different part of parameter space along horizontal half lattice lines, and discuss bifurcations that can occur. We turn to some results about Cantor Julia sets for $F_{\Lambda,b}$ for real rectangular lattices, including square ones, in Section 6. We show that for some square lattices, whenever b lies on a horizontal half lattice line, the Julia set is a Cantor set; we also show that toral bands can occur in in the Fatou set of $F_{\Lambda,b}$.

2. Preliminary definitions and notation

By $\Lambda = [\lambda_1, \lambda_2]$ we denote the group $\Lambda = \{m\lambda_1 + n\lambda_2 : m, n \in \mathbb{Z}\} \subset \mathbb{C}$. If $\lambda_1, \lambda_2 \in \mathbb{C}$ are non-zero and linearly independent over \mathbb{R} , Λ is a *lattice*. Lattices determine double periods for elliptic functions; $z + \Lambda$ denotes a coset of \mathbb{C}/Λ containing z. A closed, connected subset Q of \mathbb{C} is a *fundamental* region for Λ if for each $z \in \mathbb{C}$, Q contains at least one point in the same Λ -orbit as z and no two points in the interior of Q are in the same Λ -orbit. If Q is a parallelogram it is called a *period parallelogram* for Λ .

Definition 2.1. Let $\mathbb{C}_{\infty} = \mathbb{C} \cup \{\infty\}$ denote the Riemann sphere. An *elliptic* function $f : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}_{\infty}$ is a meromorphic function in \mathbb{C} which is periodic with respect to a lattice Λ .

The Weierstrass elliptic function is defined by

$$\wp_{\Lambda}(z) = \frac{1}{z^2} + \sum_{\lambda \in \Lambda \setminus \{0\}} \left(\frac{1}{(z-\lambda)^2} - \frac{1}{\lambda^2} \right),$$

 $z \in \mathbb{C}$. The map \wp_{Λ} is an even elliptic function with poles of order 2. The derivative of the Weierstrass elliptic function is an odd elliptic function which is periodic with respect to Λ . The Weierstrass elliptic function and its derivative are related by the differential equation

(2.1)
$$\wp'_{\Lambda}(z)^{2} = 4\wp_{\Lambda}(z)^{3} - g_{2}\wp_{\Lambda}(z) - g_{3},$$

where $g_2(\Lambda) = 60 \sum_{\lambda \in \Lambda \setminus \{0\}} \lambda^{-4}$ and $g_3(\Lambda) = 140 \sum_{\lambda \in \Lambda \setminus \{0\}} \lambda^{-6}$.

The numbers $g_2(\Lambda)$ and $g_3(\Lambda)$ are invariants of the lattice Λ in the following sense: if $g_2(\Lambda) = g_2(\Lambda')$ and $g_3(\Lambda) = g_3(\Lambda')$, then $\Lambda = \Lambda'$. Furthermore given any g_2 and g_3 such that $g_2^3 - 27g_3^2 \neq 0$ there exists a lattice Λ having $g_2 = g_2(\Lambda)$ and $g_3 = g_3(\Lambda)$ as its invariants [8]. For $\Lambda_{\tau} = [1, \tau]$, the functions $g_i(\tau) = g_i(\Lambda_{\tau}), i = 2, 3$, are analytic functions of τ in the open upper half plane Im(τ) > 0 ([8], Theorem 3.2). We have the following homogeneity in the invariants g_2 and g_3 [11].

Lemma 2.2. For lattices Λ and Λ' , $\Lambda' = k\Lambda \Leftrightarrow$

$$g_2(\Lambda') = k^{-4}g_2(\Lambda)$$
 and $g_3(\Lambda') = k^{-6}g_3(\Lambda)$.

A lattice Λ is said to be *real* if $\Lambda = \overline{\Lambda} := \{\overline{\lambda} : \lambda \in \Lambda\}$, where \overline{z} denotes the complex conjugate of $z \in \mathbb{C}$.

Proposition 2.3. [14] The following are equivalent:

- 1. Λ is a real lattice;
- 2. $\wp_{\Lambda}(\overline{z}) = \overline{\wp_{\Lambda}(z)};$
- 3. $g_2, g_3 \in \mathbb{R}$.

Given any Λ , for $k \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$, the following homogeneity property holds:

(2.2)
$$\wp_{k\Lambda}(ku) = \frac{1}{k^2} \wp_{\Lambda}(u).$$

2.1. Real rectangular period lattices for \wp_{Λ} . For most of this paper we assume that $\Lambda = [\lambda_1, \lambda_2]$, with $\lambda_1 > 0$ and λ_2 purely imaginary and lying in the upper half plane. Since a fundamental region Q can be chosen to be a rectangle with two sides parallel to the real axis and two sides parallel to the imaginary axis, Λ is called a *real rectangular lattice*.

Remark 2.4. 1. For any lattice Λ , \wp_{Λ} has infinitely many simple critical points, one at each half lattice point, and we denote them by $\{\omega_1, \omega_2, \omega_3\} + \Lambda$, where

$$\omega_1 = \frac{\lambda_1}{2}, \ \omega_2 = \frac{\lambda_2}{2}, \ \omega_3 = \omega_1 + \omega_2.$$

We denote the set of all critical points by $\operatorname{Crit}(\wp_{\Lambda})$.

- 2. \wp_{Λ} has three critical values $e_j = \wp_{\Lambda}(\omega_j)$ satisfying, when Λ is real rectangular, $e_1 > 0$. Also, one of these hold: $e_2 < e_3 < 0$ (if $g_3 > 0$), $e_2 < 0 < e_3 < e_1$ (if $g_3 < 0$), or $e_3 = 0$ (if $g_3 = 0$). In the third case, $e_2 = -e_1$ and the lattice is called *rectangular square*.
- 3. Since for any lattice Λ , e_1, e_2, e_3 are the distinct zeros of Equation (2.1), we have these critical value relations:

(2.3)
$$\wp'_{\Lambda}(z)^2 = 4(\wp_{\Lambda}(z) - e_1)(\wp_{\Lambda}(z) - e_2)(\wp_{\Lambda}(z) - e_3).$$

Equating like terms in Equations (2.1) and (2.3), we obtain

(2.4)
$$e_1 + e_2 + e_3 = 0$$
, $e_1e_3 + e_2e_3 + e_1e_2 = \frac{-g_2}{4}$, $e_1e_2e_3 = \frac{g_3}{4}$.

From Equation (2.1), we write

(2.5)
$$p(x) = 4x^3 - g_2x - g_3.$$

A cubic polynomial of the form (2.5) has discriminant:

(2.6)
$$\triangle (g_2, g_3) = g_2^3 - 27g_3^2$$

- 4. The lattice Λ is real rectangular if and only if $\Delta(g_2, g_3) > 0$ and $g_2 > 0$. Equivalently, $\Lambda := \Lambda(g_2, g_3)$ is real rectangular if and only if (g_2, g_3) lies in the region: $\mathcal{R} = \{(g_2, g_3) \in \mathbb{R}^2 : g_2^3 - 27g_3^2 > 0\}.$
- 5. A is real rectangular square if and only if the roots of p are $0, \pm \sqrt{g_2}/2$, and then we have: $e_3 = 0$ and $e_1 = \sqrt{g_2}/2 = -e_2 > 0$.

2.1.1. Real rectangular lattice critical values. We can parametrize real rectangular lattices by their critical values $\{e_1, e_2, e_3\}$ under \wp_{Λ} ; the invariants (g_2, g_3) they determine can be described explicitly.

Proposition 2.5. For any values $e_1 > 0$, and $e_2 < 0$ satisfying $|e_2| < 2e_1$, if we set

(2.7)
$$(g_2, g_3) = (4(e_1^2 + e_1e_2 + e_2^2), -4(e_1^2e_2 + e_1e_2^2)),$$

the corresponding map \wp_{Λ} has critical values $\wp_{\Lambda}(\omega_j) = e_j, j = 1, 2, 3$ with $e_3 = -e_1 - e_2$. The critical value e_3 satisfies $e_2 < e_3 < e_1$. Moreover the lattice $\Lambda = \Lambda(g_2, g_3)$ is real rectangular, and all real rectangular lattices have (g_2, g_3) satisfying Equation (2.7).

ITERATED $\wp_{\Lambda} + b$

Prescribed Parameter \downarrow	$\{e_1, e_2, e_3\}$	(g_2, g_3)	Λ -generator
Standard square	$\{1, -1, 0\}$	(4, 0)	γ
Center lattice	$\{\omega_1, -\omega_1, 0\}$	$(4\omega_1^2, 0)$	$2\omega_1$
e_1	$\{e_1, -e_1, 0\}$	$(4e_1^2, 0)$	$\frac{\gamma}{\sqrt{e_1}}$
g_2	$\left\{\frac{\sqrt{g_2}}{2}, -\frac{\sqrt{g_2}}{2}, 0\right\}$	$(g_2, 0)$	$\gamma\sqrt{2}g_2^{-1/4}$
Λ -generator	$\{\frac{1}{k^2}, -\frac{1}{k^2}, 0\}$	$(\frac{4}{k^4}, 0)$	$k\gamma$

TABLE 1. Parameter relationships for \wp_{Λ} on a rectangular square lattice, where $\gamma \approx 2.62206$ denotes the lemniscate constant.

Proof. Setting e_1, e_2 , and e_3 as in the hypotheses, by construction we have $\sum_{j=1}^{3} e_j = 0$ and $e_2 < e_3 < e_1$. The proposed value g_3 satisfies

$$\frac{g_3}{4} = -(e_1^2e_2 + e_1e_2^2) = (e_1e_2) \cdot (-e_1 - e_2) = e_1e_2e_3,$$

and similarly

$$-\frac{g_2}{4} = -(e_1^2 + e_1e_2 + e_2^2)$$

= $e_1 \cdot e_2 + e_1 \cdot (-e_1 - e_2) + e_2 \cdot (-e_1 - e_2)$
= $e_1e_2 + e_1e_3 + e_2e_3.$

Using Equations (2.1) and (2.4), by uniqueness of the roots of (2.5), the result follows. The condition $|e_2| < 2e_1$ ensures that $e_3 < e_1$, so $e_1 = \wp_{\Lambda}(\omega_1)$ as claimed. Real lattices are characterized by having (g_2, g_3) that satisfy $\triangle(g_2, g_3) \neq 0$, and among real lattices, real rectangular are precisely those with distinct real critical values $\{e_1, e_2, e_3\}$ satisfying the properties of Equation (2.4), so the result is proved.

Starting from the standard square lattice in row 2, all other entries of Table 1 follow from the homogeneity equation (2.2) for \wp_{Λ} , and the table shows how the various invariants for \wp_{Λ} interact with each other. By definition the center lattice (shown in row 3 of Table 1) is the lattice (and corresponding value of g_2) for which the associated Weierstrass \wp function \wp_{Λ} has a super-attracting fixed point at ω_1 . It follows that $\omega_1 = (2/\gamma)^{-2/3} \approx 1.19787$.

For real rectangular lattices, we use the Arithmetic Geometric Mean of two nonnegative numbers A and B (this is discussed in various sources, e.g., [1]).

Definition 2.6. Given A, B > 0, we first set $A_0 = A$ and $B_0 = B$. We then define two sequences $\{A_n\}, \{B_n\}, n = 0, 1, ...$ by

$$A_{n+1} = \frac{1}{2}(A_n + B_n), \quad B_{n+1} = \sqrt{A_n B_n},$$

where for B_{n+1} we always choose the positive square root. The Arithmetic Geometric Mean (AGM) of Gauss, is the common limit of the two sequences, and is written $\mathcal{M}(A, B)$.

Since we restrict to real rectangular lattices here, we always assume that $e_1 > 0$. Therefore the expression under the radical sign of the following is always positive, so we define:

$$AG_1(e_1, e_2) := \mathcal{M}(\sqrt{e_1 - e_2}, \sqrt{e_1 - e_3})$$

and

$$AG_2(e_1, e_2) := \mathcal{M}(\sqrt{e_1 - e_2}, \sqrt{e_3 - e_2}).$$

For (g_2, g_3) as in Proposition 2.5 we have $\Lambda = \left[\frac{\pi}{AG_1(e_1, e_2)}, \frac{\pi i}{AG_2(e_1, e_2)}\right],$ (see [1]).

Lemma 2.7. If $\Lambda = [\lambda_1, \lambda_2]$ is a real rectangular lattice, with λ_1 real and λ_2 purely imaginary, and the corresponding critical values are $e_j, j = 1, 2, 3$, then:

(2.8)
$$\frac{\pi}{\sqrt{e_1 - e_2}} \leq |\lambda_1| \leq \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{e_1 - e_3}}, \\ \frac{2\pi}{\sqrt{e_1 - e_2} + \sqrt{e_3 - e_2}} \leq |\lambda_2| \leq \frac{\pi}{\left[(e_1 - e_2)(e_3 - e_2)\right]^{\frac{1}{4}}}.$$

Another important identity we use throughout is the following.

Theorem 2.8. [8] Let Λ be any lattice and $u \in \mathbb{C}$. Then for each $i \in \{1, 2, 3\}$,

(2.9)
$$\wp_{\Lambda}(u \pm \omega_i) = \frac{(e_i - e_j)(e_i - e_k)}{\wp_{\Lambda}(u) - e_i} + e_i.$$

The next definition appears in different forms; we use the definition from [7].

Definition 2.9. [7] By \wp^n we denote the *n*-fold composition of \wp with itself; we define the *postcritical set* of \wp_{Λ} by $\mathcal{P}(\wp_{\Lambda}) = \bigcup_{n>0} \wp_{\Lambda}^n(\operatorname{Crit}(\wp_{\Lambda})).$

Lemma 2.10. [10]. If Λ is real rectangular, $\mathcal{P}(\wp_{\Lambda}) \subset \mathbb{R} \cup \{\infty\}$.

2.2. Fatou and Julia sets for elliptic functions. Background definitions and properties for meromorphic functions appear in ([2] - [5]) and [6]; if $S \subset \mathbb{C}_{\infty}$ is a set, then cl(S) denotes the topological closure of S.

Let $f: \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}_{\infty}$ be a meromorphic function with at least two distinct poles. The *Fatou set* F(f) is the set of points $z \in \mathbb{C}_{\infty}$ such that $\{f^n : n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ is defined and normal in some neighborhood of z. The *Julia set* is the complement of the Fatou set on the sphere, $J(f) = \mathbb{C}_{\infty} \setminus F(f)$. Montel's theorem implies that $J(f) = \operatorname{cl}\left(\bigcup_{n \ge 0} f^{-n}(\infty)\right)$.

ITERATED $\wp_{\Lambda} + b$

A meromorphic function is Class S if f has only finitely many critical and asymptotic values; for each lattice Λ , every elliptic function with period lattice Λ is of Class S. Therefore the basic dynamics are similar to those of rational maps with the exception of the poles. The first result holds for all Class S functions as was shown in ([3], Corollary 4 and Theorem 12).

Theorem 2.11. For any lattice Λ , the Fatou set of an elliptic function f_{Λ} with period lattice Λ has no wandering domains and no Baker domains.

In particular, all Fatou components of f_{Λ} are preperiodic, and because there are only finitely many critical values, we have a bound on the number of attracting periodic points that can occur.

We define the family of elliptic functions of interest in this paper. Let Λ be a lattice.

(Main Family)
$$F_{\Lambda,b}(z) = \wp_{\Lambda}(z) + b$$
, for $b \in \mathbb{C}$

The next result was proved in [11] for the Weierstrass elliptic function but since \wp_{Λ} and $F_{\Lambda,b}$ have the same poles for every $b \in \mathbb{C}$, and $F_{\Lambda,b}$ is also even, the same proof works.

Theorem 2.12. For any lattice Λ , $F_{\Lambda,b}$ has no cycle of Herman rings.

Since \wp_{Λ} has three distinct critical values, so does $F_{\Lambda,b}$; this limits the number of disjoint forward invariant Fatou cycles to at most three. Each of these cycles is one of four types, summarized by the following result.

Theorem 2.13. For any lattice Λ , and any $b \in \mathbb{C}$, each periodic Fatou component of $F_{\Lambda,b}$ contains one of these:

- 1. a linearizing neighborhood of an attracting periodic point;
- 2. a Böttcher neighborhood of a super-attracting periodic point;
- 3. an attracting Leau petal for a periodic parabolic point. The periodic point is in $J(F_{\Lambda,b})$;
- 4. a periodic Siegel disk containing an irrationally neutral periodic point.

The proof of Lemma 2.14 is given for \wp_{Λ} in [11] but remains the same for any elliptic function.

Lemma 2.14. If Λ is any lattice and f_{Λ} is an elliptic function with period lattice Λ , then $J(f_{\Lambda}) + \Lambda = J(f_{\Lambda})$, and $F(f_{\Lambda}) + \Lambda = F(f_{\Lambda})$.

Definition 2.15. Given two elliptic functions $f = f_{\Lambda}$ and $g = g_{\Lambda'}$ over period lattices Λ and Λ' respectively, we say f is conformally conjugate to g if there exists a map $\phi(z) = \alpha z + \beta$, $\alpha \neq 0$ such that $f \circ \phi = \phi \circ g$.

3. The parametrized family of elliptic functions $F_b, b \in \mathbb{C}$

For each fixed lattice Λ , we study the dynamical and parametric planes of the one-parameter family of elliptic functions

(Main Family) $F_{\Lambda,b}(z) := \wp_{\Lambda}(z) + b$, for $b \in \mathbb{C}$,

which we will denote by F_b when the lattice is fixed. Clearly $\operatorname{Crit}(F_{\Lambda,b}) = \operatorname{Crit}(\wp_{\Lambda})$; the critical values of $F_{\Lambda,b}$ are $\{v_i = e_i + b : i = 1, 2, 3\}$, and the critical relations from (2.4) are:

(3.1)
$$\sum_{i=1}^{3} v_i = 3b, \ \sum_{i \neq j} v_i v_j = 3b^2 - \frac{g_2}{4}, \ v_1 v_2 v_3 = b^3 - b\frac{g_2}{4} + \frac{g_3}{4}.$$

For each fixed lattice Λ we say that the holomorphic family of meromorphic maps F_b parametrized over $b \in A \subset \mathbb{C}$ is *reduced* if for all $b \neq b'$ in A, F_b and F'_b are not conformally conjugate.

We show that you need look no further than one period parallelogram Q for the constant b for a reduced family of maps F_b .

Proposition 3.1. Given a fixed lattice Λ , if $F_b = \wp_{\Lambda} + b$, then for any $\lambda \in \Lambda$, F_b is conformally conjugate to $F_{b+\lambda}$.

Proof. For $\lambda \in \Lambda$, a straightforward computation shows that the map $\phi(z) = z - \lambda$, conjugates F_b and $F_{b+\lambda}$.

One can ask if there are conformally conjugate maps within a fundamental period.

Theorem 3.2. Suppose we have a lattice $\Lambda = [\lambda_1, \lambda_2]$, which is not triangular. If $F_b = \wp_{\Lambda} + b$, and if b and b' are in the interior of a fundamental region Q, then F_b is not conformally conjugate to $F_{b'}$.

Proof. Suppose that $F_b \circ \phi(z) = \phi \circ F_{b'}(z)$ for all $z \in \mathbb{C}$. The conformal conjugacy has to fix ∞ so ϕ must be of the form $\phi(z) = \alpha z + \beta$. Moreover, since 0 is a pole of $F_{b'}$, $\phi(0) = \beta$ must be a pole of F_b , so $\beta = \lambda_0 \in \Lambda$. Moreover, ϕ maps all poles to poles injectively, so we must have $\phi(\Lambda) = \alpha \Lambda + \lambda_0 = \Lambda$, or equivalently $\alpha \Lambda = \Lambda$ and since $\phi^{-1}\Lambda = \Lambda$, we have $\alpha \Lambda = \alpha^{-1}\Lambda = \Lambda = \alpha^k \Lambda$, for all $k \in \mathbb{Z}$, so $|\alpha| = 1$ and $\alpha = e^{2\pi i/p}$ for some $p \in \mathbb{N}$.

Therefore $e^{2\pi i/p}\Lambda = \Lambda$, and if $\alpha \neq 1$, by [23] (and other classical sources), p = 2, 3, 4 or 6.

The critical values of F_b are $e_1 + b$, $e_2 + b$, $e_3 + b$, and of $F_{b'}$ are $e_1 + b'$, $e_2 + b'$, $e_3 + b'$. Since ϕ must map the critical values of $F_{b'}$ to the critical values of F_b , for j = 1, 2, 3, $\phi(e_j + b') = e_k + b$ for some k = 1, 2, 3. We then have, using (2.4) and (3.1):

(3.2)

$$3b = (e_1 + b) + (e_2 + b) + (e_3 + b)$$

$$= \phi(e_1 + b') + \phi(e_2 + b') + \phi(e_3 + b')$$

$$= (\alpha e_1 + \alpha b' + \lambda_0) + (\alpha e_2 + \alpha b' + \lambda_0) + (\alpha e_3 + \alpha b' + \lambda_0)$$

$$= 3(\alpha b' + \lambda_0),$$

so $b = \alpha b' + \lambda_0$. Now from (3.2) it follows that

$$F_b(\phi(z)) = \wp_\Lambda(\alpha z + \lambda_0) + b = \wp_\Lambda(\alpha z) + \alpha b' + \lambda_0$$

and for all z, this should equal:

$$\phi(\wp_{\Lambda}(z) + b') = \alpha \wp_{\Lambda}(z) + \alpha b' + \lambda_0.$$

Therefore for all $z \in \mathbb{C}$, $\wp_{\Lambda}(\alpha z) = \alpha \wp_{\Lambda}(z)$. By Equation (2.2) and the fact that $\alpha^{-1}\Lambda = \Lambda$, this implies that $\wp_{\Lambda}(\alpha z) = \alpha^{-2} \wp_{\Lambda}(z) = \alpha \wp_{\Lambda}(z)$ for all z. Therefore $\alpha^3 = 1$, so p = 1 or 3. In the first case, $\alpha = 1$ and $\lambda_0 = 0$ or b and b' are not both in Q. Otherwise, p = 3, so the lattice must be triangular, and $b = e^{2\pi i/3}b' + \lambda$. This proves the result.

Remark 3.3. We often restrict to this parameter plane domain:

 $Q = Q_{\Lambda} = \{ b \in \mathbb{C} : -\omega_1 < \operatorname{Re}(b) \leqslant \omega_1, -\operatorname{Im}(\omega_2) < \operatorname{Im}(b) \leqslant \operatorname{Im}(\omega_2) \}.$

We have some additional symmetries for the Julia sets of F_b that come from the analogous symmetry for \wp_{Λ} .

Proposition 3.4. For a fixed lattice Λ , any $b \in \mathbb{C}$, and any $c \in \operatorname{Crit}(\wp_{\Lambda})$, $c + z \in J(F_b)$ if and only if $c - z \in J(F_b)$.

Proof. Using Theorem 2.8 and $\operatorname{Crit}(F_{\Lambda,b}) = \operatorname{Crit}(\wp_{\Lambda})$,

$$F_b(c+z) = \wp_{\Lambda}(c+z) + b = \wp_{\Lambda}(c-z) + b = F_b(c-z).$$

Define the horizonal half lattice line:

$$L = \{ z \in \mathbb{C} : z = t + \omega_2, t \in \mathbb{R} \}.$$

Lemma 3.5. Assume Λ is a real lattice and fix some $b \in \mathbb{C}$.

- 1. Then, $F_{\Lambda,b}$ is anticonformally conjugate to $F_{\Lambda,\bar{b}}$.
- 2. Moreover, for Λ rectangular, if for $k \in \mathbb{Z}$, b_k denotes the reflection of b with respect to $L + k\lambda_2$, then $F_{\Lambda,b}$ is anticonformally conjugate to F_{Λ,b_k} .

Proof. Denote by $\eta(z) = \overline{z}$, that is, the complex conjugate of z; it is not hard to show that η is an anticonformal homeomorphism of the plane that implements the conjugacy.

The next result follows from Remarks 2.4 and Table 1 (cf.[10], Theorems 8.1, 8.2). Let $\kappa = \Gamma(1/4)^2/(4\sqrt{\pi}) = \gamma/\sqrt{2}$.

Lemma 3.6. Let Λ be a real square lattice, so $e_1 = \sqrt{g_2}/2$ and $\omega_1 = \kappa/g_2^{1/4}$ for any $g_2 > 0$. We then have:

1. $e_1 = 2k\omega_1$ for some $k \in \mathbb{N}$, (and hence, the orbit of ω_1 under \wp_{Λ} lands on a pole after one iteration), if and only if

(3.4)
$$g_2 = (4k\kappa)^{4/3}.$$

2. The critical value $e_1 = (2k+1)\omega_1$ for some $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$, (and thus $(2k+1)\omega_1$ is a super-attracting fixed point for \wp_{Λ}) if and only if

(3.5)
$$g_2 = (2(2k+1)\kappa)^{4/3}$$
.

4. The maps F_b for real rectangular lattices and $b \in \mathbb{R}$

Throughout this section we assume $(g_2, g_3) \in \mathcal{R}$, and Λ is the lattice associated to those invariants. We describe the dynamics for F_b for real parameters b. As in (3.3), L is the horizontal half lattice line and V denotes the vertical half lattice line: $V = \{\omega_1 + iy : y \in \mathbb{R}\}.$

Lemma 4.1. For any real rectangular lattice Λ , if $b \in \mathbb{R}$, then F_b maps \mathbb{R} , L, V, and the imaginary axis into \mathbb{R} . For all n > 0, $F_b^n(t) \in [v_1, \infty)$ for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$; the same is true for all $z \in L$ and $z \in V$ as long as $n \ge 2$.

Proof. Since Λ is real, $e_2 < e_3 < e_1$, with $e_1 > 0$ and $e_2 < 0$. For all $t \in \mathbb{R}$, $\wp_{\Lambda}(t) \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\wp_{\Lambda}(t) \ge e_1$. Thus $F_b^n(t) \in \mathbb{R}$ for all n > 0, and since $F_b(t) \ge v_1$ for all t, then $F_b^n(t) \ge v_1$. Using Theorem 2.8, for any $t \in \mathbb{R}$, $t + \omega_2 \in L$, so we have $\wp_{\Lambda}(t + \omega_2) \in \mathbb{R}$ and $F_b(t + \omega_2) \in \mathbb{R}$. Similarly, if we show that the imaginary axis gets mapped into \mathbb{R} , Theorem 2.8 will also show that points on V, which are of the form $u + \omega_1$, with u purely imaginary map under \wp_{Λ} into \mathbb{R} . The result for purely imaginary numbers follows by Proposition 2.3(2), and the fact that \wp_{Λ} is even; this implies purely imaginary numbers get mapped to real numbers for $b \in \mathbb{R}$.

Proposition 4.2. Assume $\Lambda = [2\omega_1, 2\omega_1 i]$ is a square lattice.

1. If $b = \omega_1$ (or an odd multiple of ω_1), then $F_b^2(\omega_1) = F_b^2(\omega_2) = F_b^3(\omega_3)$; i.e., F_b has a single critical orbit.

2. If b is an odd multiple of
$$\omega_1$$
 define $M(z) = e_1\left(\frac{z+e_1}{z-e_1}\right)$. If $t \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$F_b(t) = \wp_{\Lambda}(t) + b \mapsto M \circ \wp_{\Lambda}(\wp_{\Lambda}(t)) + b \mapsto \dots$$
$$\mapsto (M \circ \wp_{\Lambda})^n(\wp_{\Lambda}(t)) + b.$$

Then $M^{-1} = M$, $e_1 \mapsto \infty \mapsto e_1$ and $-e_1 \mapsto 0 \mapsto -e_1$. Its fixed points are given by $e_1 \pm \sqrt{2}e_1$. Moreover, M sends the interval (e_1, ∞) onto itself: this implies that M interchanges the intervals $(e_1, e_1 + \sqrt{2}e_1]$ with $[e_1 + \sqrt{2}e_1 - \infty) = M$ also goods the interval $(-\infty, e_1)$ onto itself inter-

 $[e_1 + \sqrt{2}e_1, \infty)$. *M* also sends the interval $(-\infty, e_1)$ onto itself, interchanges the intervals $(e_1 - \sqrt{2}e_1, e_1]$ with $(-\infty, e_1 - \sqrt{2}e_1)$ and flips the upper and lower half planes.

3. If Λ is the center square lattice, then for any $b \in \mathbb{C}$, $F_b(v_1) = F_b(b + \omega_1) = F_b(b - \omega_1) = F_b(v_2)$, so the critical orbits of ω_1 and ω_2 coincide on the second iterate.

Proof. (1) follows from (3.1) and the symmetry of \wp_{Λ} with respect to any critical point; a computation gives the result. (2) can be verified directly by writing $b = (2j + 1)\omega_1$ and using Theorem 2.8. To show (3), we have $e_1 = \omega_1 = -e_2$, and we apply Equation (2.9).

4.1. The Schwarzian derivative. The Schwarzian derivative plays an important role in the study of the dynamics of $F_{\Lambda,b}$.

Definition 4.3. The Schwarzian derivative of a meromorphic function f is given by

$$Sf(z) = \frac{f'''(z)}{f'(z)} - \frac{3}{2} \left(\frac{f''(z)}{f'(z)}\right)^2$$

A few properties of $\mathcal{S}f$ are:

- 1. f is a Möbius transformation if and only if Sf = 0.
- 2. The Schwarzian derivative of the composition of any two functions f and g is given by

$$\mathcal{S}(f \circ g)(z) = \mathcal{S}f(g(z)) \cdot (g'(z))^2 + \mathcal{S}g(z).$$

From these properties we obtain the following result (cf. [9], [16]).

Proposition 4.4. If Λ is a real rectangular lattice, and if M is any Möbius map with real coefficients, then for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$, t not a half lattice point,

$$\mathcal{S}(M \circ \wp_{\Lambda})(t) = \mathcal{S}\wp_{\Lambda}(t) < 0.$$

Proof. By Properties 1. and 2., it is enough to prove that if Λ is real rectangular, then for $t \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \frac{1}{2}\Lambda$, $S\wp_{\Lambda}(t) < 0$. We have already remarked that for these lattices, $\wp_{\Lambda}(t) \ge e_1 > 0$ on \mathbb{R} . For any lattice Λ , we consider $\wp = \wp_{\Lambda}(z)$, for any $z \in \mathbb{C}$. From the differential equation in Equation (2.1) we have $2\wp'\wp'' = 12\wp^2\wp' - g_2\wp'$. Then $\wp'' = 6\wp^2 - g_2/2$; and differentiating gives $\wp''' = 12\wp\wp'$, so

(4.1)
$$\frac{\wp'''}{\wp'} = 12\wp$$

which is the first term in \mathcal{S}_{\wp} . We now consider the duplication formula,

$$\wp(2z) = \frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{\wp''(z)}{\wp'(z)}\right)^2 - 2\wp(z)$$

This gives immediately that

$$\left(\frac{\wp''(z)}{\wp'(z)}\right)^2 = 4(\wp(2z) + 2\wp(z)),$$

and thus the second term becomes

(4.2)
$$-\frac{3}{2} \left(\frac{\wp''(z)}{\wp'(z)}\right)^2 = -6\wp(2z) - 12\wp(z).$$

Adding (4.1) and (4.2), we conclude that for any lattice Λ and any $z \in \mathbb{C}$, (4.3) $\mathcal{S}\wp(z) = -6\wp(2z).$

Therefore for real rectangular lattices Λ , when $z = t \in \mathbb{R}$, and $2t \notin \Lambda$, $\mathcal{S}\wp_{\Lambda}(t) < 0$ and $\mathcal{S}(M \circ \wp_{\Lambda})(t) < 0$, since $\wp_{\Lambda}(2t) > 0$.

The following corollary follows from Equation (4.3) and holds for an arbitrary lattice Λ .

Corollary 4.5. For the Weierstrass elliptic function \wp_{Λ} over the lattice Λ , $\mathcal{S}\wp_{\Lambda}$ is an even elliptic function over the lattice $\frac{1}{2}\Lambda$.

Assume Λ is real rectangular and the map $F_b, b \in \mathbb{R}$ has a non-repelling *p*-cycle. Write

$$\mathcal{C} = \{t_0, F_b(t_0), \dots, F_b^{p-1}(t_0)\} \subset \mathbb{R}.$$

Then we consider its basin of attraction on \mathbb{R} , namely

$$B(\mathcal{C}) = \{ x \in \mathbb{R} : F_h^k(x) \to \mathcal{C} \text{ as } k \to \infty \}.$$

We call the cycle \mathcal{C} topologically attracting if $B(\mathcal{C})$ contains an open interval U; in this case we call $B(\mathcal{C})$ the real attracting basin of \mathcal{C} . By $B_0(\mathcal{C})$ we denote the union of components of $B(\mathcal{C})$ in \mathbb{R} containing points from \mathcal{C} . $B_0(\mathcal{C})$ is the real immediate (attracting) basin of \mathcal{C} . For Λ real rectangular, we have $cl(\mathcal{P}(F_b)) \subset \mathbb{R}$, so if \mathcal{C} is non-repelling then $\mathcal{C} \subset [v_1, \infty)$ and $B(\mathcal{C}) \neq \emptyset$; i.e., \mathcal{C} is topologically attracting on \mathbb{R} [10]. We extend a theorem of Singer on interval maps to this setting, (proved in [9] for rhombic square lattices):

Theorem 4.6. If Λ is real rectangular and $b \in \mathbb{R}$, then:

- 1. the real immediate basin of a topologically attracting periodic orbit of $F_{\Lambda,b}$ contains a real critical point.
- 2. If $y \in \mathbb{R}$ is in a rationally neutral *p*-cycle for F_b then it is topologically attracting; i.e., there exists an open interval U, with possibly $y \in \partial U$, such that for every $t \in U$, $\lim_{n\to\infty} F_b^{np}(t) = y$.

The next two results appear in ([15] Proposition 2.8 and Proposition 3.8).

Lemma 4.7. For any Λ real rectangular and any $b \in \mathbb{R}$, $F_{\Lambda,b}$ has no cycles of Siegel disks.

Proposition 4.8. Let Λ be any real rectangular lattice, and $b \in \mathbb{R}$. Then either $J(F_b) = \mathbb{C}_{\infty}$, or there exists one real non-repelling cycle whose immediate basin of attraction contains a real critical point.

Since there are infinitely many real critical points, the following is sometimes more useful.

Corollary 4.9. Under the hypotheses of Prop 4.8, if F_b has a real non-repelling cycle, then its immediate basin of attraction contains $v_1 = e_1 + b$.

Corollary 4.10. Suppose $b \in \mathbb{R}$ is such that F_b has an attracting, superattracting, or parabolic cycle \mathcal{C} whose immediate basin contains $(2k + 1)\omega_1$ for some $k \in \mathbb{Z}$. Then $F(F_b)$ coincides with the attracting basin of \mathcal{C} , and each critical orbit of F_b corresponding to ω_2 and ω_3 either eventually maps to the basin of \mathcal{C} or belongs to the Julia set.

In order to study the behavior of maps associated to certain parameters b we develop some descriptive vocabulary.

Definition 4.11. Assume Λ is any real rectangular lattice, $b \in \mathbb{R}$, and $k \in \mathbb{N}$.

ITERATED $\wp_{\Lambda} + b$

- 1. b is an order k prepole parameter for ω_1 if $F_b^k(\omega_1) = j\lambda_1$, for some $j \in \mathbb{Z}$;
- 2. b is an order k precritical parameter for ω_1 if $F_b^k(\omega_1) = (2j+1)\omega_1$, for some $j \in \mathbb{Z}$, and $F_b^m(\omega_1) \notin \omega_1 + \Lambda$, for 0 < m < k. If k = 1, we call b precritical.
- 3. \tilde{b} is a (period k) center parameter for ω_1 if $F_b^k(\omega_1) = \omega_1$ (and k is minimal).
- 4. We say b is an order k noncritical preperiodic parameter for ω_1 if $F_h^k(\omega_1)$ is preperiodic but b is none of the above.

These definitions lead to the next proposition.

Proposition 4.12. We assume $b \in \mathbb{R}$, Λ is real rectangular, and all statements refer to the critical point ω_1 unless otherwise specified.

- 1. Parameters for which $J(F_b) = \mathbb{C}_{\infty}$:
 - (a) Every order k prepole parameter b gives Julia set the whole sphere for F_h .
 - (b) If g_2 is chosen as in (3.4) and $g_3 = 0$, then b = 0 is an order 1 prepole.
 - (c) If b is a noncritical preperiodic parameter, then for some $k \in \mathbb{N}$, $F_b^k(\omega_1)$ is periodic of period $r \ge 1$, the cycle $C = \{F_b^k(\omega_1), F_b^{k+1}(\omega_1), \dots, F_b^{k+r-1}(\omega_1)\}$ contains no critical point, and $J(F_b) = \mathbb{C}_{\infty}$.
 - (d) If $\omega_1 \in J(F_b)$, then $J(F_b) = \mathbb{C}_{\infty}$.
- 2. Parameters for which F_b has a super-attracting cycle:
 - (a) If b is a period k center parameter, then the corresponding map F_b has a super-attracting periodic orbit that contains ω_1 .
 - (b) If g_2 is chosen as in (3.5), and $g_3 = 0$, then b = 0 is a center parameter of F_0 .
 - (c) Every order k precritical parameter corresponds to a map F_b with a super-attracting periodic orbit on \mathbb{R} containing a real critical point of the form $(2j+1)\omega_1$.
 - (d) A precritical parameter b satisfies $F_b(\omega_1) = (2j+1)\omega_1$ for some nonzero integer j. The resulting critical orbit has the form:

$$\omega_1 \mapsto v_1 = (2j+1)\omega_1 \mathfrak{S}$$

and $(2j+1)\omega_1$ is a super-attracting fixed point.

Proof. We first prove 1(d); for $b \in \mathbb{R}$ by Definition 2.9 and Lemma 4.1, we consider the orbits of the non-real critical points ω_2 and ω_3 and have that $\operatorname{cl}(\mathcal{P}(F_b)) \subset [v_2, \infty]$. If either ω_2 or ω_3 lands on a critical point in $[v_2, \infty)$, then the orbit lands on the same orbit as that of ω_1 after one more iteration, so is in $J(F_b)$. By Theorem 4.6 every Fatou component that is not superattracting must contain an infinite forward orbit of ω_1 (no Siegel disk cycles or Herman rings occur under the hypotheses on b and Λ). If there were a super-attracting cycle, by periodicity ω_1 must land on that cycle so none exist, and any non-repelling cycle must have a basin containing v_1 , which is impossible by hypothesis. Therefore ω_2 and ω_3 lie in the Julia set of F_b

along with ω_1 and the result follows from Proposition 4.8. Parts 1(a), (b), and (c) all imply $\omega_1 \in J(F_b)$ from Definition 4.11, so follow immediately.

Properties 2(a), (c), and (d) follow directly from Definition 4.11, since all real critical points map to v_1 , and 2(b) follows from the assumption on b.

- **Remark 4.13.** (1) We can extend Definition 4.11 to define order k properties with respect to any critical point. In particular, any order k precritical parameter for ω_1 is also a period m center parameter for the critical point $c = (2j + 1)\omega_1$ if $F_b^k(\omega_1) = c$, and $F_b^m(c) = c$.
- (2) When $b \notin \mathbb{R}$, and b is noncritical preperiodic for ω_1 , then $F(F_b)$ need not be empty, as the orbits of ω_2 and ω_3 might lie in the basin of a non-repelling orbit.

4.2. Existence of parameters with prescribed dynamics. In Figure 1 we show a reduced region from Theorem 3.2 with the lattice outlined in green; the real axis seems to cut through a homeomorphic copy of the Mandelbrot set for some lattices but this is not always the case, as shown in Figure 2 for a rectangular lattice. (The origin is in the center of each figure.) We see features of quadratic-like mappings in the parameter spaces, but the setting of elliptic functions allows us to prove the existence of prepole parameters for an arbitrary real rectangular lattice. Prepole parameters impacting the dynamics of F_b also occur in parameter space. There are infinitely many order one prepole parameters; we find it useful to distinguish the two closest to the origin, and to identify the order 1 center parameter between them. When the parameter is real, the dynamics are driven by the real critical point, so we focus on ω_1 .

4.2.1. Prepole and precritical parameters for ω_1 under F_b .

Proposition 4.14 (Existence of order 1 prepole and precritical parameters for ω_1). Let $(g_2, g_3) \in \mathcal{R}$ be given, and let e_1 be the critical value of the corresponding map \wp_{Λ} . Suppose $j \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ satisfies either

$$(4.4) j\lambda_1 \leqslant e_1 < (2j+1)\omega_1$$

or

(4.5)
$$(2j+1)\omega_1 \le e_1 < (j+1)\lambda_1.$$

Then for the map F_b there exist order 1 prepole parameters b_{p_j} and $b_{p_{j+1}}$ for ω_1 , exactly one of which is in $(-\omega_1, \omega_1]$; in addition there is exactly one order 1 precritical parameter, b_c in $(-\omega_1, \omega_1]$. These parameters are arranged as follows.

- 1. $-\omega_1 < b_{p_j} \leq 0 < b_c \leq \omega_1 < b_{p_{j+1}}$ if (4.4) holds. 2. $b_{p_j} \leq -\omega_1 < b_c \leq 0 < b_{p_{j+1}} \leq \omega_1$ if (4.5) holds.
- 3. $|b_c b_{p_j}| = |b_c b_{p_{j+1}}| = \omega_1.$



FIGURE 1. b-space for F_b using $(g_2, g_3) \approx (5.7395, 0)$



FIGURE 2. *b*-space for F_b using $(g_2, g_3) = (7, -3)$

Proof. Assume first $j\lambda_1 \leq e_1 < (2j+1)\omega_1$ for some integer $j \geq 0$ (Equation (4.4)). Then there exists an order 1 prepole parameter $b \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$ such that $F_b(\omega_1) = e_1 + b = q\lambda_1$ for some integer q if and only if

$$(4.6) b = q\lambda_1 - e_1;$$

from the assumption, we see that choosing q = j gives

$$b_{p_i} := j\lambda_1 - e_1,$$

and $-\omega_1 < b_{p_j} \leq 0$ as claimed. Any other choice of integer q would yield a pole parameter b outside the interval $(-\omega_1, 0]$. (Equation (4.4) implies that $b_{p_j} = 0$ is possible.)

An order 1 precritical parameter $b_c \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$ satisfies $F_b(\omega_1) = e_1 + b_c = (2q+1)\omega_1$ if and only if

(4.7)
$$b_c := (2q+1)\omega_1 - e_1 \leqslant \omega_1;$$

again choosing q = j gives a unique $b_c \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$ and $b_c > 0$ by Equation (4.4). Clearly $b_c - b_{p_j} = \omega_1$.

If $b_{p_{j+1}} = (j+1)\lambda_1 - e_1$, then clearly $0 < b_c \leq \omega_1 < b_{p_{j+1}}$ and since $\lambda_1 = 2\omega_1, |b_c - b_{p_j}| = |b_c - b_{p_{j+1}}| = \omega_1$ as claimed.

The case when $(2j + 1)\omega_1 \leq e_1 < (j + 1)\lambda_1$, i.e., when Equation (4.5) holds is similar. In particular, we choose q = j + 1 in Equation (4.6) so that $b_{p_{j+1}} \in (0, \omega_1]$ and q = j in Equation (4.7) to obtain $b_c \in (-\omega_1, 0]$ as claimed.

We denote by b_p the unique order 1 prepole parameter in $(-\omega_1, \omega_1]$ (from Proposition 4.14). We simplify the notation with the next definition.

Definition 4.15. For any real rectangular lattice $\Lambda = [\lambda_1, \lambda_2]$, and for any $j \in \mathbb{Z}$, we define $p_j := b_{p_j} = j\lambda_1 - e_1$, where e_1 is the positive real critical value of \wp_{Λ} associated with $\omega_1 > 0$.

We have the following consequence of the previous results.

Corollary 4.16. Assume Λ is real rectangular.

- 1. For any $b = p_i, j \in \mathbb{Z}$ as in Definition 4.15, we have $J(F_b) = \mathbb{C}_{\infty}$.
- 2. If $b = b_c + q\lambda_1, q \in \mathbb{Z}$, then there is a super-attracting fixed point in $F(F_b)$.

Proof. It suffices to consider $F_{p_j} = \wp_{\Lambda}(t) + p_j$, for $p_j \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$ by Proposition 3.1. The result follows from Proposition 4.8 since there cannot be any non-repelling cycles. Similarly, $F_{b_c}((2j+1)\omega_1) = (2j+1)\omega_1$ so we have a fixed critical point and Proposition 3.1 gives the result.

4.2.2. Parabolic parameters for ω_1 . We turn to the existence of parameters which correspond to maps F_b with parabolic fixed points, which we call *parabolic parameters*. For any integer j, set $I_j = [j\lambda_1, (j+1)\lambda_1)$.

Lemma 4.17. Suppose we have a real rectangular lattice $\Lambda = [\lambda_1, \lambda_2]$ satisfying $e_1 \in I_j$; then there exists a unique parameter value $b_{+1} \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$ with the property that the map $F_{b_{+1}} = \wp_{\Lambda} + b_{+1}$ has a fixed point $s_1 \in I_j$ such that $F'_{b_{+1}}(s_1) = 1$.

Proof. The interval I_j is a fundamental period interval for $\wp_{\Lambda}|_{\mathbb{R}}$ and $\wp'_{\Lambda}|_{\mathbb{R}}$. We showed that there exists a parameter $b_c = (2j+1)\omega_1 - e_1 \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$ such that $F_{b_c}(\omega_1)$ is a fixed critical point. Since \wp'_{Λ} is monotone, real analytic, increasing on $(j\lambda_1, (j+1)\lambda_1)$ for each $j \in \mathbb{Z}$, and

$$\wp'_{\Lambda}: (j\lambda_1, (j+1)\lambda_1) \to (-\infty, \infty),$$

with $\wp'_{\Lambda}((2j+1)\omega_1) = 0$, there exists a unique $s_1 \in ((2j+1)\omega_1, (j+1)\lambda_1)$ such that $\wp'_{\Lambda}(s_1) = 1$. The corresponding parameter b, which makes s_1 a fixed point of F_b , is then chosen to be $b_{+1} = s_1 - \wp_{\Lambda}(s_1)$.

It remains to show that $b_{+1} \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$. We consider the function $t - \wp_{\Lambda}(t)$ on $(j\lambda, (j+1)\lambda)$; its derivative $1 - \wp'_{\Lambda}(t)$ is positive on $(j\lambda, s_1)$, 0 at s_1 , and negative on $(s_1, (j+1)\lambda)$. Therefore s_1 is a maximum point, with maximum value b_{+1} , so

$$-\omega_1 < b_c = (2j+1)\omega_1 - \wp_{\Lambda}(\omega_1) = (2j+1)\omega_1 - \wp_{\Lambda}((2j+1)\omega_1) < b_{+1}.$$

If $b_p > 0$, then $-\omega_1 < b_c < b_{+1} < b_p \leq \omega_1$ (by definition of b_p) and the result is proved. Otherwise $b_p \leq 0$, and Equation (4.4) holds so $j\lambda_1 \leq e_1 < (2j+1)\omega_1$. Since \wp_{Λ} has its minimum at $(2j+1)\omega_1$ on $(j\lambda_1, (j+1)\lambda_1)$, then $\wp_{\Lambda}(s_1) > e_1$. Moreover $(2j+1)\omega_1 < s_1 < (j+1)\lambda_1$ by construction. These inequalities give:

(4.8)

$$-\omega_{1} < b_{+1} = s_{1} - \wp_{\Lambda}(s_{1})$$

$$< (j+1)\lambda_{1} - e_{1}$$

$$< (j+1)\lambda_{1} - j\lambda_{1}$$

$$< \lambda_{1}.$$

In this case if $b_{+1} > \omega_1$, then we replace it by $b_1 = b_{+1} - \lambda_1 \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1)$. Then $F_{\tilde{b}_1}(s_1 - \lambda_1) = \wp_{\Lambda}(s_1 - \lambda_1) + b_{+1} - \lambda_1 = \wp_{\Lambda}(s_1) + s_1 - \wp_{\Lambda}(s_1) - \lambda_1 = s_1 - \lambda_1$; also $F'_{\tilde{b}_1}(s_1 - \lambda_1) = 1$ so the result is proved. \Box

In the interval $(-\omega_1, \omega_1]$, we always find b_{+1} such that $b_c < b_{+1}$ by Lemma 4.17. We have a similar lemma for the existence and placement of a parabolic parameter b_{-1} .

Lemma 4.18. Suppose we have a real rectangular lattice $\Lambda = [\lambda_1, \lambda_2]$ as above. Then there exists a unique parameter value $b_{-1} \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$ with the property that the map $F_{b_{-1}}$ has a fixed point $s_{-1} \in (j\lambda_1, (j+1)\lambda_1)$ such that $F'_{b_{-1}}(s_{-1}) = -1$.

Proof. The proof is essentially the same as the proof of Lemma 4.17 since there is a unique $s_{-1} \in (j\lambda_1, (2j+1)\omega_1)$ such that $\wp'_{\Lambda}(s_{-1}) = -1$. It remains to show that $b_{-1} \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$. Since $s_{-1} < (2j+1)\omega_1 < s_1$ (by monotonicity of \wp'_{Λ}) we established that $t - \wp_{\Lambda}(t)$ is increasing there, so $b_{-1} < b_c$ follows.

By symmetry of both \wp_{Λ} and \wp'_{Λ} about critical points (and using \wp'_{Λ} is an odd function while \wp_{Λ} is even),

$$s_1 - (2j+1)\omega_1 = (2j+1)\omega_1 - s_{-1}$$
, and $\wp_{\Lambda}(s_1) = \wp_{\Lambda}(s_{-1})$

and therefore

$$b_{-1} = s_{-1} - \wp_{\Lambda}(s_{-1})$$

 $= (2j+1)\lambda_1 - s_1 - \wp_{\Lambda}(s_1) > (2j+1) - (2j+1) - \omega_1 = -\omega_1,$ since $\wp_{\Lambda}(s_1) < s_1 + \omega_1$ and $s_1 < (j+1)\lambda_1$, so the result is proved.

4.2.3. Higher order precritical and prepole parameters for ω_1 **.** Recall that an order 2 precritical parameter is b such that $F_b^2(\omega_1)$ is a critical point, and an order 2 prepole has $F_b^2(\omega_1)$ a lattice point. Equivalently, $F_b(v_1)$ is a critical or lattice point respectively.

For the next result we shift our focus to a fundamental region in parameter space on the interval: $U_j = (p_j, p_{j+1}]$, chosen such that $e_1 \in I_j$ (so $p_j = j\lambda_1 - e_1$). We set $v_b = F_b(\omega_1)$.

Proposition 4.19. For any real rectangular lattice Λ , there exists some $T_0 > 0$ dependent on Λ , such that if $t > T_0$, there is a $b_t \in U_j$ such that $F_{b_t}(v_{b_t}) = t$.

Before giving the proof we mention an important consequence of this result.

Theorem 4.20 (Order 2 precritical and prepole parameters). If $t = \omega_1 + \lambda > T_0 > 0$, $\lambda \in \Lambda$ real, then

$$\omega_1 \mapsto v_{b_t} \mapsto t \mapsto v_{b_t}$$

so $F_{b_t}(v_{b_t})$ lies in a super-attracting period 2 orbit, making b_t an order 2 precritical parameter for ω_1 . Moreover if $t = \lambda > T_0, \lambda \in \Lambda$, then

$$\omega_1 \mapsto v_{b_t} \mapsto t = \lambda \mapsto \infty$$

so b_t is an order 2 prepole parameter.

Proof. (of Proposition 4.19) We showed in Lemma 4.18 that $p_j < b_{-1}$, and we note that if $b \in (p_j, b_{-1})$ then $F_b(\omega_1) < F_{b_{-1}}(\omega_1)$; i.e., $v_b < v_{b_{-1}}$, and v_b decreases in b to $j\lambda_1$ as b decreases to p_j from the right.

Given t, if we find a point $c_t > 0$ such that

$$(4.9) t + e_1 = \wp_{\Lambda}(c_t) + c_t$$

the result follows, because we then set $b_t = c_t - e_1$, so that the orbit of ω_1 under F_{b_t} is:

$$\omega_1 \mapsto e_1 + b_t = v_{b_t} = e_1 - e_1 + c_t \mapsto \wp_\Lambda(c_t) + c_t - e_1 = t$$

as claimed.

To show Equation (4.9) has a solution, we note that \wp'_{Λ} is monotone increasing on every interval I_j , $j \in \mathbb{Z}$, and $\wp'_{\Lambda} + 1 < 0$ on $(j\lambda_1, s_{-1}] \subset I_j$; therefore $\wp_{\Lambda}(t) + t$ is monotone decreasing from ∞ to $\wp_{\Lambda}(s_{-1}) + s_{-1}$ on $(j\lambda_1, s_{-1}]$. So as long as $t > T_0 = \wp_{\Lambda}(s_{-1}) + s_{-1} - e_1$, there exists a unique $c_t \in (j\lambda_1, s_{-1})$ on which $\wp_{\Lambda}(c_t) + c_t = t + e_1$, which is Equation (4.9), so the result is shown.

We next show that higher order prepole and precritical parameters accumulate on the prepole parameters p_j . We give the proof for order 3 precritical parameters.

Theorem 4.21 (Order 3 precritical parameters for ω_1). Given any real rectangular lattice Λ , there are infinitely many order 3 precritical parameters that have $b_p := p_j \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$ as a limit point. The parameter b_p is a two-sided accumulation point for these precritical parameters.

Proof. Given a lattice, Λ , consider $e_1 > 0$, and ω_1 determined by Λ . We define the map:

$$S_2(b) = F_b^2(v_1) = F_b^3(\omega_1).$$

If $S_2(b) = (2j+1)\omega_1$ for some integer j, then the parameter b is order 3 precritical for ω_1 (because $F_h^3(\omega_1)$ is a critical point).

On \mathbb{C}_{∞} , for R > 0, let $B_R(\infty) = \{z : |z| > R\}$. Take a (planar) ball of the form $B_{\epsilon}(b_p) \subset \mathbb{C}$, then $S_2 : B_{\epsilon}(b_p) \setminus \{b_p\} \to \mathbb{C}_{\infty}$; we have that S_2 is meromorphic for ϵ small.

Therefore there exists some large R such that $B_R(\infty) \setminus \{\infty\} \subset S_2(B_{\epsilon}(b_p))$. We choose any $\gamma_j := (2j+1)\omega_1 \in B_R(\infty) \cap \mathbb{R}^+$. Then there exists some real parameter $b \in B_{\epsilon}(b_p)$ mapping to γ_j .

By choosing a sequence $\epsilon_m = 2^{-m}$, starting with *m* large enough, we obtain the result.

Essentially the same proof shows that order 3 prepole parameters accumulate on b_p as well, by choosing $\gamma_j = (2j)\omega_1 = j\lambda_1 \in B_R(\infty) \cap \mathbb{R}^+$.

4.2.4. Noncritical preperiodic parameters for ω_1 . Our standing assumption is that $(g_2, g_3) \in \mathcal{R}$; we find the nonnegative integer j such that $e_1 \in I_j$. The parameter b is noncritical preperiodic for ω_1 means by definition that ω_1 is not periodic, but it terminates in a cycle not containing a critical point. A noncritical preperiodic parameter implies that $J(F_b) = \mathbb{C}_{\infty}$ by Proposition 4.12. We now turn to the existence of these parameters.

Lemma 4.22. For any $q \in \mathbb{N}$, there is a branch of the multi-valued function $\wp_{\Lambda}^{-1}(q\lambda_1 + e_1)$, with a value η_q such that the parameter

$$b_q^+ = \eta_q - e_1 \in (0, \omega_1].$$

Similarly there is a branch of $\wp_{\Lambda}^{-1}(q\lambda_1 + e_1)$, with a value denoted by γ_q such that

$$b_q^- = \gamma_q - e_1 \in (-\omega_1, 0].$$

Proof. We first note that since $q\lambda_1 + e_1 > e_1$ for any $q \in \mathbb{N}$, there will be exactly 2 real values of $\wp_{\Lambda}^{-1}(q\lambda_1 + e_1)$ in each periodic interval $I_j = [j\lambda_1, (j+1)\lambda_1)$, since $\wp_{\Lambda}|_{\mathbb{R}} : I_j \to [e_1, \infty)$ is two-to-one except at the critical point $j\lambda_1 + \omega_1$. Since \wp_{Λ} maps each interval $I_j^+ = [j\lambda_1 + \omega_1, (j+1)\lambda_1)$ and $I_j^- = (j\lambda_1, j\lambda_1 + \omega_1]$ injectively onto $[e_1, \infty)$, there is exactly one value $t_{j,q} \in I_j^+$ such that $\wp_{\Lambda}(t_{j,q}) = q\lambda_1 + e_1$; also there is one value $s_{j,q} \in I_j^-$ such that $\wp_{\Lambda}(s_{j,q}) = q\lambda_1 + e_1$. If $j_0\lambda_1 \leq e_1 < j_0\lambda_1 + \omega_1$, we choose $\eta_q = s_{j_0,q}$ and $\gamma_q = t_{(j_0-1),q}$. Then setting $b_q^+ = \eta_q - e_1$ gives the first result and $b_q^- = \gamma_q - e_1$ gives the second. We obtain a similar result if $j_0\lambda_1 + \omega_1 \leq e_1 < (j_0+1)\lambda_1 + \omega_1$.

Proposition 4.23. (Noncritical preperiodic parameters accumulate on b_p .) Let Λ be a fixed real rectangular lattice, and suppose $e_1 \in I_j$. Denote by $b_p \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$ either p_j or p_{j+1} . Then for any large enough integer q > j, we can choose a branch of $\wp_{\Lambda}^{-1}(q\lambda_1 + e_1)$ with value $\eta_q \in I_j$ such that the parameter

$$b_q = \eta_q - e_1 \in (0, \omega_1]$$

gives rise to the map F_{b_q} with a preperiodic critical point for ω_1 . The orbit of ω_1 under F_{b_q} is:

$$\omega_1 \mapsto v_1 \mapsto \zeta_q,$$

with ζ_q a repelling fixed point for F_{b_q} . Moreover, b_p is a limit point for the b_q 's, as $q \to \infty$.

Proof. We assume that e_1 satisfies Equation (4.4); the proof when Equation (4.5) holds is similar. The hypotheses imply that $b_p = j\lambda_1 - e_1 \in (-\omega_1, 0]$, and $b_c > b_p$ (if $b_p < 0$; if $b_p = 0$ replace b_c by $b_c + \lambda_1$ in what follows.) We can write P_j^+ for the restriction of \wp_{Λ}^{-1} to I_j^+ , and P_j^- for the restriction of \wp_{Λ}^{-1} to I_j^- ; we then choose the inverse $\gamma_q = P_j^-(q\lambda_1 + e_1)$ that yields b_q^- from Lemma 4.22. Then $b_c > b_q^- > b_p$, and

$$|b_q^- - b_p| = |\gamma_q - j\lambda_1| \searrow 0$$

as $q \to \infty$. This follows since \wp_{Λ} decreases monotonically from ∞ to e_1 on $(j\lambda_1, j\lambda_1 + \omega_1]$, so b_p is an accumulation point since $b_q^- \searrow b_p$.

$$F_{b_q^-}(\omega_1) = \wp_{\Lambda}(\omega_1) + P_j^-(q\lambda_1 + e_1) - e_1 = P_j^-(q\lambda_1 + e_1),$$

and

$$F_{b_{q}^{-}}(P_{j}^{-}(q\lambda_{1}+e_{1})) = \wp_{\Lambda}(P_{j}^{-}(q\lambda_{1}+e_{1})) + P_{j}^{-}(q\lambda_{1}+e_{1}) - e_{1}$$
$$= q\lambda_{1} + P_{j}^{-}(q\lambda_{1}+e_{1}),$$

and since $q\lambda_1$ is a lattice point, by periodicity we have

$$F_{b_{q}^{-}}(q\lambda_{1}+P_{j}^{-}(q\lambda_{1}+e_{1}))=q\lambda_{1}+P_{j}^{-}(q\lambda_{1}+e_{1}).$$

Therefore the point $\zeta_q = q\lambda_1 + P_j^-(q\lambda_1 + e_1)$ is a repelling fixed point since $F'_{b_q^-}$ decreases to $-\infty$ as $t \searrow j\lambda_1$, and ζ_q gets closer to lattice points of the form $(j+q)\lambda_1$ as q increases.

ITERATED $\wp_{\Lambda} + b$

4.3. Examples. We illustrate some of the preceding results with examples. For the first several examples we use the center square lattice with $g_2 = (2\kappa)^{4/3} \approx 5.7395$, with $\omega_1 = e_1$ and $\kappa = \Gamma(1/4)^2/(4\sqrt{\pi})$. For $F_b(z) = \wp_{\Lambda}(z) + b$, we have a center parameter at $b_c = 0$; also $b_p = \omega_1$ since there is an order 1 prepole parameter at each endpoint of the interval $(-\omega_1, \omega_1]$. For the map $F_{b_c} = \wp_{\Lambda}$, two critical points terminate at the same super-attracting fixed point while ω_3 is a prepole. We use the notation for branches of inverses of \wp_{Λ} : P_i^+ and P_i^- , from Proposition 4.23.

1. A square lattice with all critical points terminating in repelling fixed points. Using $b_M = P_{-1}^+(\lambda_1) \approx -0.6642$, we have the critical orbit:

$$v_1 = \omega_1 + P_{-1}^+(\lambda_1) \mapsto 3\omega_1 + P_{-1}^+(\lambda_1) = p \mapsto p \approx 2.9294,$$

(using Theorem 2.8); p is a repelling fixed point and $b_M \in (-\omega_1, b_{-1})$. We know that $F_{b_M}(v_2) = F_{b_M}(v_1)$ so ω_2 terminates in a repelling orbit. More surprising is that v_3 is also preperiodic. In this example we have:

$$v_3 = b_M \mapsto P_0^+(\lambda_1) \approx 1.7315,$$

a repelling fixed point.

If a parameter has all critical points terminating in repelling cycles, we call it a *Misiurewicz parameter*. Even for a square lattice, in general one cannot expect ω_3 to terminate in a repelling cycle when ω_1 and ω_2 do.

2. Using Theorem 4.20 and choosing $t = 3\omega_1$ we obtain an order 1 precritical parameter $b_* \approx -0.7123$ such that

$$\omega_1 \mapsto e_1 + b_* = v_1 \leftrightarrow 3\omega_1.$$

In parameter plane, b_* lies between $b_p - 2\omega_1$ and b_{-1} and is a center parameter for $3\omega_1$. Thus $b_* < 0$ and $0 < v_1 < \omega_1$, but $F_{b_*}(v_1) = \wp_{\Lambda}(v_1) + b_* = 3\omega_1$.

3. $J(F_b)$ is a Cantor set for a square lattice for some $b \in \mathbb{R}$. We use the values $(g_2, g_3) = (1, 0)$ and we set $b = \omega_1 - e_1 = \kappa - 1/2$, so there is a superattracting fixed point at ω_1 . Using the approximations from Lemma 2.7, we have that $1/2 = e_1 < e_2 + b < 1 < b < e_1 + b = \omega_1$. We know that there is an attracting basin for the fixed point at $\omega_1 = \kappa \approx 1.854$, and numerical estimates show that its immediate basin of attraction contains all the critical values. In particular, it is enough to show it contains $v_2 = \omega_1 - 1 \approx .854$, which is equivalent to showing that

$$|F_b(\omega_1 - 1) - \omega_1| = |\wp_{\Lambda}(\omega_1 - 1) - 1/2| < 1.$$

This can be shown using Theorem 2.8. Once we know that all critical values are in the immediate attracting basin of an attracting fixed point, $J(F_b)$ is a Cantor set by [12], as shown on the left in Figure 5. When b = 0 it is known that $J(F_0)$ is connected [4].



FIGURE 3. Three graphs of F_b restricted to L (the function ℓ_a), with $b = a + \omega_2$, showing a = 0 (blue), a < 0 (green), and a > 0 (red).

5. Dynamical properties of F_b with b on the half lattice line

In this section we show that for parameters b lying on the half lattice line L, the dynamics vary from those on \mathbb{R} as the parameter moves along L. We continue to assume that $\Lambda = [\lambda_1, \lambda_2]$, with $\lambda_1 > 0$ and λ_2 purely imaginary. We consider parameters from the principal horizontal half period line defined in Equation (3.3): $L = \{b \in \mathbb{C} : b = t + \omega_2, t \in \mathbb{R}\}$. The line Lcontains all critical points of the form $\omega_2 + n\lambda_1$ and $\omega_3 + m\lambda_1, m, n \in \mathbb{Z}$.

Lemma 5.1. For any real rectangular lattice, and any parameter $b \in L$, the function F_b maps L into L.

Proof. Set $b = a + \omega_2$ for some $a \in \mathbb{R}$. Since $F_b(t + \omega_2) = \wp_{\Lambda}(t + \omega_2) + a + \omega_2$, it is enough to show that $\wp_{\Lambda}(t + \omega_2)$ is real for any $t \in \mathbb{R}$. This follows from Theorem 2.8 and the assumption that Λ is real.

Lemma 5.2. For any parameter $b \in L$, F_b maps \mathbb{R} into L and the line $V = \{\omega_1 + iy : y \in \mathbb{R}\}$ and -V into L.

Proof. \wp_{Λ} takes \mathbb{R} and L to \mathbb{R} , and \wp_{Λ} maps V and -V into \mathbb{R} [8], so F_b maps \mathbb{R}, V , and -V into L when $b \in L$

Remark 5.3. 1. When Λ is real square, it follows from Proposition 4.2(2), that:

(5.1)
$$\varphi_{\Lambda}(t+\omega_2) = e_2\left(\frac{\varphi_{\Lambda}(t)+e_2}{\varphi_{\Lambda}(t)-e_2}\right), t \in \mathbb{R}.$$

2. From Lemma 5.1, for $b \in L$, the map F_b can be decomposed into its real and imaginary parts, with the imaginary part the constant value ω_2 : writing $b = (a, \omega_2)$ and $z = (t, \omega_2)$ we have

$$F_b(z) = (\ell_a(t), \omega_2),$$

where

$$\ell_a(t) = \wp_{\Lambda}(t + \omega_2) + a, \quad t \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Since the postcritical set determines the dynamics of F_b , the usefulness of looking at ℓ_a is shown in the next two lemmas. Several graphs of ℓ_a for different values of a are shown in Figure 3.

Lemma 5.4. Given F_b as above, with $b = a + \omega_2$ and $a \in \mathbb{R}$, $cl(\mathcal{P}(F_b)) \subset L$.

Proof. The points in the postcritical set coming from ω_2 and ω_3 clearly remain on L under iteration. Moreover \wp_{Λ} maps V, -V, and \mathbb{R} into L by Lemma 5.2; since ω_1 lies on $V \cap \mathbb{R}$, the result follows.

Lemma 5.5. Given F_b as above, $b = a + \omega_2$, and $a \in \mathbb{R}$, for $z_o = t_o + \omega_2$, $t_o \in \mathbb{R}$, we have that $F_b(z_o) = z_o$ if and only if $\ell_a(t_o) = t_o$. Moreover, ℓ_a is periodic on \mathbb{R} of period λ_1 .

Proof. We have $\ell_a(t_o) = t_o = \wp_{\Lambda}(t_o + \omega_2) + a$ if and only if $t_o + \omega_2 = \wp_{\Lambda}(t_o + \omega_2) + a + \omega_2 = F_b(t_o + \omega_2)$ if and only if $F_b(t_o + \omega_2) = t_o + \omega_2$. Since $\wp_{\Lambda}(t + \lambda_1) = \wp_{\Lambda}(t)$, the second statement follows.

5.1. Properties of the auxiliary map ℓ_a . Based on the discussion above, we shift our focus to the real numbers to study the dynamics when $b \in L$. We note that for a = 0, ℓ_0 is just the map $\wp_{\Lambda}|_L$, and by periodicity, restricting the map to a fundamental region,

$$\ell_0: (-\omega_1, \omega_1] \to [e_2, e_3],$$

since $\ell_0(-\omega_1) = \wp_{\Lambda}(-\omega_1 + \omega_2) = \ell_0(\omega_1) = e_3$. Since Λ is real rectangular, $e_2 < 0$ and $e_3 > e_2$ so the maximum value occurs at the two endpoints of the interval. There is a critical point of ℓ_0 at 0 which is a minimum, since $\ell_0(0) = \wp_{\Lambda}(\omega_2) = e_2 < 0$. The maximum value e_3 will be positive, negative or zero depending on g_3 being negative, positive, or 0 respectively.

For ℓ_a , with $a \in \mathbb{R}$, the maxima, minima, and critical points occur at the same points in the interval, independent of a. We assume $a \in [-\omega_1, \omega_1]$, and set $\mathcal{I}_a = [e_2 + a, e_3 + a]$, so $\ell_a : \mathbb{R} \to \mathcal{I}_a$ or by periodicity, we can write: $\ell_a : [-\omega_1, \omega_1] \to \mathcal{I}_a$.

The range of values for the derivative of ℓ_a can be easily computed. The map ℓ'_a can be written as $\ell'(t)$ since it does not depend on a.

Proposition 5.6. For Λ real rectangular, $b \in L$, and F_b , ℓ_a as above, the function $\ell'(t) = \wp'_{\Lambda}(t + \omega_2)$ is a real analytic, periodic, and odd function, which maps onto the interval $[-\sqrt{\eta}, \sqrt{\eta}]$ with $\eta = -g_3 + (g_2/3)^{3/2} > 0$.

Proof. This follows from classical identities in ([8], Chapter 2.23). \Box

The next result follows from Theorem 2.8 and is a generalization of Proposition 4.2 (2) to real rectangular lattices.

Proposition 5.7. For Λ a real rectangular lattice, for all $b \in \mathbb{C}$, and $z \in L$, writing $z = t + \omega_2$, we have $F_b(z) = M \circ \wp_{\Lambda}(t) + b$, where M is the Möbius

transformation defined by:

$$M(z) = e_2 \left(\frac{z + e_2 + \frac{g_3}{4e_2^2}}{z - e_2} \right).$$

Moreover for $a \in \mathbb{R}$, we have $\ell_a(t) = M \circ \wp_{\Lambda}(t) + a$.

Proof. The proofs of the two parts are almost identical so we prove the second statement. We use Theorem 2.8 and rewrite the numerator using the identities given in (2.4) to see that:

(5.2)
$$\ell_{a}(t) = \frac{2e_{2}^{2} + \frac{g_{3}}{4e_{2}}}{\wp_{\Lambda}(t) - e_{2}} + e_{2} + a$$
$$= e_{2}\left(\frac{\wp_{\Lambda}(t) + e_{2} + \frac{g_{3}}{4e_{2}^{2}}}{\wp_{\Lambda}(t) - e_{2}}\right) + a$$
$$= M \circ \wp_{\Lambda}(t) + a,$$

The map M preserves the real line, interchanges the upper and lower half planes and permutes e_2 with ∞ and 0 with $-(e_2 + g_3/(4e_2^2))$.

It is of interest to determine when we obtain attracting cycles for F_b . We have transformed the question into one for maps on the real line (ℓ_a) , so we can use the Schwarzian derivative. Using Proposition 4.4 we prove the following result.

Proposition 5.8. If Λ is any real rectangular lattice, then for any $b \in \mathbb{C}$, for all $z \in L$, $SF_b(z) < 0$. Equivalently $S\ell_a(t) < 0$ for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$.

Proof. Since $e_1 > 0$ for real rectangular lattices Λ , for all real t, $\wp_{\Lambda}(t) > 0$, so we have that $\mathcal{S}\wp_{\Lambda}(t) = -6\wp_{\Lambda}(2t) < 0$. Then for $z \in L$, writing $z = t + \omega_2$, we have that $\mathcal{S}F_b(z) = \mathcal{S}(M \circ \wp_{\Lambda})(t) = \mathcal{S}\wp_{\Lambda}(t) = -6\wp_{\Lambda}(2t) < 0$ by Proposition 4.4.

Using Proposition 5.8, we can apply the result from ([9], Theorem 4.1) to obtain the following result. Write [z] for the coset $z + \Lambda$.

Theorem 5.9. If Λ is a real rectangular lattice, and $b = a + \omega_2$, $a \in \mathbb{R}$, then:

- 1. The immediate basin of an attracting periodic orbit of F_b on L contains an element of either $[\omega_2] \cap L$ or $[\omega_3] \cap L$ (or both).
- 2. If $z_0 = t_0 + \omega_2$, $(t_0 \text{ real})$ is in a rationally neutral *p*-cycle for F_b then it is topologically attracting in the sense that there is an open interval in L that is attracted to z_0 , and a critical point in its immediate attracting basin that contains an element of either $[\omega_2] \cap L$ or $[\omega_3] \cap L$ (or both).

5.2. Center and parabolic parameters on L. In Definition 4.11 we defined order k prepole and (period m) center parameters in terms of ω_1 ; we carry those definitions over verbatim for ω_2 and ω_3 . We first show that there are no prepole parameters along L.

Proposition 5.10. For Λ real rectangular, there are no prepole parameters $b \in L$.

Proof. We show that if $b \in L$, then none of ω_1, ω_2 , or ω_3 land on a pole under F_b . For any $z \in \mathbb{R} \cup L$, $F_b(z) = u + a + \omega_2$, with $u = \wp_{\Lambda}(z) \in \mathbb{R}$, and $a \in \mathbb{R}$. Since ω_2 is purely imaginary, $F_b(z) \in L$, which contains no poles. Therefore $F_b^n(z) \in L$ as well for each n, and hence $F_b^n(z) \notin \Lambda$. Since $\omega_1 \in \mathbb{R}, \omega_2, \omega_3 \in L$, there are no prepole parameters. \Box

Many bifurcations in *b*-space depend on the lattice Λ , but the next result shows there exist center parameters $b \in L$ for any lattice Λ .

Theorem 5.11 (Fixed center parameters for ω_2 and ω_3). For any real rectangular lattice Λ the parameters on L given by $b_j = \omega_j - e_j$ each give F_{b_j} with a super-attracting fixed point at ω_j , j = 2, 3.

Proof. The point ω_1 is a super-attracting fixed point for $\ell_{(\omega_1-e_3)}$, and 0 is a fixed critical point for ℓ_{-e_2} . The result follows from Lemma 5.5.

The connectivity of the resulting Julia sets in Theorem 5.11 depends on the lattice; we develop this idea further below.

5.2.1. Parabolic parameters on *L*. Whenever $\eta \ge 1$ from Proposition 5.6, we obtain parabolic behavior for some parameters on *L*.

Proposition 5.12 (Existence of parabolic parameters). If $(g_2, g_3) \in \mathcal{R}$ and $\triangle(g_2, g_3 + 1) > 0$, in the set $(-\omega_1, \omega_1] + \omega_2 \subset L$, there exist parameters $b_j \in L$, j = 1, 2 for which F_{Λ, b_j} has a parabolic fixed point in each periodic interval on L with multiplier $(-1)^j$. In particular in the interval $(-\omega_1, \omega_1]$, there are exactly 2 parameters a_1^+, a_2^+ for which $F_b, b = a_j^+ + \omega_2, j = 1, 2$ has a fixed point with derivative 1, and two parameters a_1^-, a_2^- for which F_b , $b = a_j^- + \omega_2, j = 1, 2$ has a fixed point with derivative -1.

Proof. If $(g_2, g_3) \in \mathcal{R}$ then $\triangle(g_2, g_3) > 0$. If in addition $\triangle(g_2, g_3 + 1) > 0$, then by Proposition 5.6 we have $-g_3 + (g_2/3)^{3/2} = \eta > 1$. By periodicity on each line segment of L of length $2\omega_1$, the maximum value of ℓ' is $\sqrt{\eta} > 1$, and the minimum value is $-\sqrt{\eta} < -1$. By the Intermediate Value Theorem there exists a point $t_0 \in (0, \omega_1)$ such that $\ell'(t_0) = 1 < \sqrt{\eta}$; since ℓ' is an odd function, we have $\ell'(-t_0) = -1$. Therefore setting $a_1 = t_0 - \ell_0(t_0)$, we have $\ell_{a_1}(t_0) = t_0$ with multiplier 1. Similarly $a_{-1} = -t_0 - \ell_0(-t_0) = -t_0 - \ell_0(t_0)$, we have $\ell_{a_{-1}}(-t_0) = -t_0$ with multiplier -1.

Since $\ell' = 0$ at the endpoints and midpoint of $(-\omega_1, \omega_1]$, the Intermediate Value Theorem guarantees the existence of two points $t_1^+ < t_2^+$ in $[0, \omega_1]$ such that $\ell' = 1$, and two points $t_1^- < t_2^-$ in $(-\omega_1, 0]$ such that $\ell' = -1$. Each of these four points (or a translation by $\pm \lambda_1$) becomes a parabolic fixed point of ℓ_a for the appropriate choice of parameter $a_j^{\pm} \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$. Specifically, we choose $a_j^+ = (t_j^+ + k\lambda_1) - \wp_{\Lambda}(t_j^+)$ for some $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that $a_j^+ \in (-\omega_1, \omega_1]$. This is possible since there is a representative of $(t_j^+ - \wp_{\Lambda}(t_j^+)) + \Lambda$ in every interval of L of length $2\omega_1$.

Remark 5.13. When $\triangle(g_2, g_3 + 1) = 0$, every fundamental interval along L contains exactly two parabolic parameters, each corresponding to a map with fixed point; one with multiplier 1 and the other with multiplier -1.

Unlike the case when b is real, we next show that for some real rectangular lattices no parabolic parameters exist.

6. Maps F_b with Cantor Julia set

We recall that for any square lattice, $J(\wp_{\Lambda})$ is connected [11]. In addition for any example of a lattice Λ for which the connectivity of $J(\wp_{\Lambda})$ is known, it is connected. In this section we show that adding a constant changes the connectivity. As always we consider Λ to be a real rectangular lattice. The next result shows that for some lattices Λ , every $b \in L$ yields a map with a Cantor Julia set. Since we write parameters $b \in L$ as $b = a + \omega_2$, a real, we denote a line segment along L by $[\alpha_1, \alpha_2] + \omega_2$ where $\alpha_1, \alpha_2 \in \mathbb{R}$.

Theorem 6.1. Let $\Lambda = \Lambda(g_2, g_3)$ be any real rectangular lattice and suppose that $(g_2, g_3) \in \mathcal{R}$ also satisfies: $\Delta(g_2, g_3 + 1) < 0$. Then for any $b \in L$, $J(F_b)$ is a Cantor set.

Proof. We write $b = a + \omega_2$. The conditions on the pair (g_2, g_3) imply that $|\ell'_a(t)| < 1$ for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$ by Proposition 5.6. Since $\ell_a : \mathbb{R} \to [e_2 + a, e_3 + a]$, let $p = \max\{e_3 + a, e_2 + a + 2\omega_1\}$, $I = [e_2 + a, p]$, and consider $\ell_a : I \to I$. By the Contraction Mapping Theorem, there exists a unique fixed point $t_0 \in I$, and all points in I converge under iteration to t_0 . Since I contains a fundamental period of ℓ_a , then all points $t \in L$, and therefore all points in $\pm V$ are attracted to the fixed point at t_0 . The Fatou set is open, so by ([12], Corollary 3.11 and Theorem 3.12), we have a double toral band, and a Cantor Julia set (see Definition 6.9 below).

The region in \mathbb{R} where (g_2, g_3) satisfies the hypotheses of Theorem 6.1 is shown in yellow on the left in Figure 4. A typical Julia set obtained by choosing (g_2, g_3) satisfying the hypotheses of Theorem 6.1, with a generic value of b on L is shown in Figure 4. We can generalize some of these results to arbitrary lattices.

Theorem 6.2. If Λ is a real rectangular lattice and F_b , $b \in L$ has an attracting fixed point whose basin of attraction contains $[0, \omega_1] + \omega_2$, then $J(F_b)$ is a Cantor set.

Proof. Let z_0 satisfy $F_b(z_0) = z_0$ with $|F'_b(z_0)| < 1$. Then $z_0 \in L$ by Lemma 5.4. Let \mathcal{A} denote the immediate attracting basin of z_0 , and set $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{L}} = \mathcal{A} \cap L$.



FIGURE 4. Pairs (g_2, g_3) satisfying $\triangle(g_2, g_3) > 0$ and $\triangle(g_2, g_3 + 1) < 0$ are in yellow on the left, and a Cantor Julia set for F_b using $(g_2, g_3) = (6, 2)$ satisfying: $\triangle(g_2, g_3) > 0$, $\triangle(g_2, g_3 + 1) < 0$, and $b \in L$ is shown on the right.

By hypothesis, symmetry about 0, and periodicity, we have that $\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{L}} = L$, since the entire interval $[-\omega_1, \omega_1] + \omega_2 \subset F(F_b)$. By the proof of Lemma 5.4 we have that $\ell_a(\pm V) \subset \mathcal{A}$, if $b = a + \omega_2$, hence $\pm V \subset \mathcal{A}$ as well. The Fatou set is open, so by ([12], Corollary 3.11 and Theorem. 3.12) we have a double toral band and a Cantor Julia set.

We generalize the conditions for $J(F_b)$ to be a Cantor set once more.

Proposition 6.3. Let Λ be any real rectangular lattice. For any fixed $t_0 \in \mathbb{R}$, choosing $a = t_0 - \wp_{\Lambda}(t_0 + \omega_2) \in \mathbb{R}$ gives t_0 as a fixed point of $\ell_a(t)$. When t_0 is attracting for ℓ_a , setting $p = \max\{e_3 + a, e_2 + a + 2\omega_1\}$, and letting $U = [e_2 + a, p]$, if ℓ_a contains U in its attracting basin, then for $b = a + \omega_2$, $J(F_b)$ is a Cantor set.

Proof. We have that $\ell_a(t_0) = \wp_{\Lambda}(t_0 + \omega_2) + a = \wp_{\Lambda}(t_0 + \omega_2) - \wp_{\Lambda}(t_0 + \omega_2) + t_0 = t_0$. The derivative at the fixed point is exactly $\wp'_{\Lambda}(t_0 + \omega_2) \in \mathbb{R}$; assume it is attracting. Set $p = \max\{e_3 + a, e_2 + a + 2\omega_1\}$, and let $U = [e_2 + a, p]$; consider $\ell_a : U \to U$. If U is in the basin of attraction of t_0 , then all points $t \in L$ are as well. As above, it follows that all points in $\pm V$ are attracted to the fixed point at t_0 , and $J(F_b)$ is a Cantor set.

We now turn to the existence of maps F_b which satisfy the hypotheses of Theorem 6.2 but not those of Theorem 6.1.

Example 6.4. We start with a rectangular lattice Λ determined by the invariants $(g_2, g_3) = (5, 1)$, so that $\triangle(g_2, g_3) = 98 > 0$ and $\triangle(g_2, g_3 + 1) = 17 > 0$; so Theorem 6.1 does not apply. One can check that $e_2 = -1$ for this lattice, and since $g_3 > 0$, we have that $e_3 < 0$. By choosing a = 1, Theorem 5.11 implies that 0 is a super-attracting fixed point for ℓ_a .

By symmetry of the map ℓ_a about critical points, it is enough to check that on $[0, \omega_1]$, applying (5.2),

$$\ell_a(t) = \frac{2e_2^2 + \frac{g_3}{4e_2}}{\wp_\Lambda(t) - e_2} + e_2 + a = \frac{2 - 1/4}{\wp_\Lambda(t) + 1} < t.$$

This will imply that all points in L iterate to the fixed point at 0. Even though the maximum value of $\ell'_a > 1$, this is straightforward to check. We have:

$$\ell_a(t) = \frac{7}{4} \left(\wp_{\Lambda}(t) + 1 \right)^{-1} < \frac{7}{4} \left(1 + \frac{1}{t^2} + \frac{t^2}{4} \right)^{-1}$$

using the Laurent series expansion of \wp_{Λ} about 0, and truncating it after the first two terms (since $g_2, g_3 > 0$ this provides a lower bound for $\wp_{\Lambda}(t)$ and an upper bound for $\ell_a(t)$).

Since

$$\left(1+\frac{1}{t^2}+\frac{t^2}{4}\right)^{-1} = \left(\frac{4t^2+4+t^4}{4t^2}\right)^{-1} = \frac{4t^2}{4t^2+4+t^4},$$

it suffices to show $7t^2 < t(t^2 + 2)^2$, for t > 0 and this can easily be shown.

Remark 6.5. For a real square lattice and b of the form $b = a + \omega_2$, $a \in \mathbb{R}$, if we choose $a = e_1$, ℓ_a , can be written as:

(6.1)
$$\ell_a(t) = \frac{2e_1^2}{e_1 + \wp_\Lambda(t)}$$

Then a sufficient condition for $J(F_b)$ to be a Cantor set for a square lattice is given in Theorem 6.7.

Proposition 6.6. For Λ real rectangular square, the point 0 is a superattracting fixed point of $\ell_{e_1}(t)$. When 0 is the only fixed point for ℓ_{e_1} on the interval $[0, \omega_1]$, then $J(F_{e_1+\omega_2})$ is Cantor. It is necessary that $e_1 < (\gamma/2)^{2/3}$ for the condition to be satisfied.

Proof. By Theorem 5.11, $a = -e_2 = e_1$ will yield a super-attracting fixed point at 0. If 0 is the only fixed point of ℓ_a , then we have $\ell_a(t) < t$ near 0, and therefore for all $t \in (0, \omega_1]$. Clearly if there is some t such that $\ell_a(t) = t$ we have a fixed point, and if $\ell_a(t) > t$ for some $t \in (0, \omega_2)$, then by the Intermediate Value Theorem we have a fixed point in between 0 and t. If $\ell_a(t) < t$ on $(0, \omega_1]$, then $\ell_a(\omega_1) < \omega_1$. By Table 1, this means $e_1 < \frac{\gamma}{2\sqrt{e_1}}$, or $e_1 < (\gamma/2)^{2/3} \approx 1.19787$.

ITERATED $\wp_{\Lambda} + b$



FIGURE 5. Cantor Julia sets, on the left using $b \in \mathbb{R}$ and $(g_2, g_3) = (1, 0)$, and on the right using $b \in L$ and $(g_2, g_3) = (3.24, 0)$. The attracting fixed point is marked in white and the period lattice is shown in green in both.

Since $\ell_a(t) < t$ on $(0, \omega_1]$, then $\ell_a^n(t) < \ell_a^{n-1}(t)$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, and therefore the decreasing sequence $\{\ell_a^n(t)\}$ must converge to a fixed point which has to be 0. Then all $t \in L$ and V are attracted to 0 and $J(F_b)$ is a Cantor set.

Using the idea for the proof above we obtain a continuum of examples with Cantor Julia set; the right picture of Figure 5 shows $J(F_b)$ from Theorem 6.7, using $e_1 = .9$.

Theorem 6.7. If \wp_{Λ} has a real square period lattice Λ and $e_1 \leq 1$, then setting $b = e_1 + \omega_2$ we have that $J(F_b)$ is a Cantor set.

Proof. We show that Theorem 6.2 can be applied to yield the result. By Equation (6.1), $\ell_a(t) = \frac{2e_1^2}{e_1 + \wp_{\Lambda}(t)}$ and has 0 as a super-attracting fixed point. Since $\ell_a(t) < t$ for small t > 0, it suffices to show that $\ell_a(t) < t$ for all t > 0. As above we approximate \wp_{Λ} from below using its Laurent series expansion, all of whose nonzero coefficients are positive if $g_2 > 0$, and we have from Table 1, that $g_2 = 4e_1^2$. Therefore $\wp_{\Lambda}(t) > \frac{1}{t^2} + \frac{e_1^2 t^2}{5}$, so it is enough to show that

(6.2)
$$\frac{10e_1t^2}{e_1^2t^4 + 5e_1t^2 + 5} < t$$

Reducing Equation (6.2) to showing the quadratic polynomial $r(t) = 5e_1t^2 - 10e_1t + 5$ is positive as above, this holds when $e_1 \leq 1$ for all t > 0. \Box

This next result gives rise to a large number of examples, not satisfying the hypotheses of any of the previous results, of maps F_b on square lattices with Cantor Julia sets.

Proposition 6.8. Assume Λ is the center square lattice, and set $A = (-\omega_1, 0)$. Suppose $a \in A$ is such that there exists an attracting fixed point

 t_0 for ℓ_a , and $t_0 \in A$. Then t_0 is the only fixed point in A; if t_0 is the only fixed point for ℓ_a on $\mathcal{I}_a = [-\omega_1 + a, a]$, then $J(F_{a+\omega_2})$ is a Cantor set.

Proof. Since $t_0 \in A$, the interval $B = A \cap \mathcal{I}_a = (-\omega_1, a) \neq \emptyset$. Since $\wp'_{\Lambda}(z) < 0$ on $A + \omega_2$, we have $\ell'(t_0) < 0$. Therefore ℓ_a is strictly decreasing on A and therefore t_0 is the only fixed point of ℓ_a in A. By Theorem 4.6 there must be a critical point in the immediate basin of attraction of t_0 , so since $-\omega_1$ is the only critical point in the domain and range of ℓ_a , it iterates to t_0 . But $\ell_a(-\omega_1) = a$, so a is also in the immediate attracting basin and therefore the entire interval B is.

For all $t \in \mathcal{I}_a \setminus A$, we have $t \in (-2\omega_1, -\omega_1)$ and $\ell'_a(t) > 0$, so the sequence $\{\ell^n_a(t)\}$ increases until $\ell^{n_o}_a(t) \in B$ for some n_o . For $n > n_o$, $\{\ell^n_a(t)\}$ is attracted to t_0 . Therefore the entire interval \mathcal{I}_a is in the attracting basin of t_0 and by Proposition 6.3, $J(F_b)$ is a Cantor set.

Toral band Fatou components. A fundamental region for an elliptic function can be identified with the torus \mathbb{C}/Λ ; we consider Fatou components on a torus, and have the following definition from ([11], Definition 5.1 and Proposition 5.2).

Definition 6.9. A Fatou component A_0 of the map F_b is a *toral band* if A_0 contains an open subset U which is simply connected in \mathbb{C} , but U projects to a topological band around the torus \mathbb{C}/Λ containing a homotopically nontrivial curve. We say A_0 is a *double toral band* if $U \subset A_0$ contains a simple closed loop which forms the boundary of a fundamental region for Λ .

It is clear that when $J(F_b)$ is a Cantor set we have a double toral band but other types of toral bands can occur. We refer to a Fatou component A_0 as a single toral band if it is a toral band but not a double toral band.

Proposition 6.10. [11] For any lattice Λ , an elliptic function f_{Λ} has a toral band if and only if there is a component of the Fatou set which is not completely contained in the interior of one fundamental region Q.

Example 6.11. We show the existence of a map F_b with a toral band but such that $J(F_b)$ is not a Cantor set using numerical estimates from Lemma 2.7. For this example, $(g_2, g_3) = (7, -3)$. The critical values for the associated map \wp_{Λ} are $(e_1, e_2, e_3) = (1, -1.5, .5)$, by Proposition 2.5.

We choose $b \in L$ given by: $b = \omega_2 - e_2 = \omega_2 + 1.5$ so that we have a superattracting fixed point at ω_2 . We have a second attracting fixed point on L; this is the fixed point contained in a toral band. If we denote by (η_1, η_2, η_3) , the real parts of (v_1, v_2, v_3) which all lie on L, we have: $\eta_2 = 0 < \eta_2 = 2 < \eta_3 = 2.5$, and calculating the first few terms in the AGM sequence for λ_1 , we see that $\eta_3 < \lambda_1$, and it then follows that $\omega_1 < \eta_2 < \eta_3 < \lambda_1$, and the function ℓ_a defined earlier, using a = 1.5, is concave down on the interval (ω_1, λ_1) and maps L periodically onto [0, 2]. From here it is not too difficult to show there is an attracting fixed point $p = \alpha + \omega_2$, with $\omega_1 < \alpha < \eta_2$, and

with both v_2 and v_3 in its attracting basin. This gives us the existence of a toral band; the additional attracting fixed point at ω_2 implies that $J(F_b)$ is not a Cantor set. The parameter space for the example is shown on the right in Figure 2.

Acknowledgments

The second author would like to thank Consejo Nacional de Ciencia y Tecnología for their financial support and the Mathematics Department at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill for their hospitality. Images were created using Wolfram Mathematica and FractalStream.

References

- ARMITAGE, JOHN V.; EBERLEIN, W. F. Elliptic functions. London Mathematical Society Student Texts, 67. *Cambridge University Press, Cambridge*, 2006. xiv+387. ISBN: 978-0-521-78078-0; 978-0-521-78563-1; 0-521-78563-4. MR2266844 (2008k:33070), Zbl 1105.14001, doi:10.1017/CBO9780511617867. 951, 952
- BAKER, IAN N.; KOTUS, JANINA; LÜ, YINIAN. Iterates of meromorphic functions. I. Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 11 (1991), no. 2, 241–248. MR1116639 (92m:58113), Zbl 0711.30024, doi: 10.1017/S014338570000612X. 952
- [3] BERGWEILER, WALTER. Iteration of meromorphic functions. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. (N.S.) 29 (1993), no. 2, 151–188. MR1216719 (94c:30033), Zbl 0791.30018, arXiv:math/9310226, doi: 10.1090/S0273-0979-1993-00432-4. 953
- CLEMONS, JOSHUA J. Connectivity of Julia sets for Weierstrass elliptic functions on square lattices. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 140 (2012), no. 6, 1963–1972. MR2888184, Zbl 1297.37021, doi: 10.1090/S0002-9939-2011-11079-7. 948, 967
- [5] DEVANEY, ROBERT L.; KEEN, LINDA. Dynamics of tangent. Dynamical systems (College Park, MD, 1986-87), 105–111, Lecture Notes in Math., 1342. Springer, Berlin, 1988. MR0970550 (90e:58093), Zbl 0662.30019, doi: 10.1007/BFb0082826. 952
- [6] DEVANEY, ROBERT L.; KEEN, LINDA. Dynamics of meromorphic maps: maps with polynomial Schwarzian derivative. Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) 22 (1989), no. 1, 55–79. MR0985854 (90e:58071), Zbl 0666.30017, doi: 10.24033/asens.1575.952
- [7] DOUADY, ADRIEN; HUBBARD, JOHN H. A proof of Thurston's topological characterization of rational functions. *Acta Math.* **171** (1993), no. 2, 263–297. MR1251582 (94j:58143), Zbl 0806.30027, doi: 10.1007/BF02392534. 952
- [8] DU VAL, PATRICK. Elliptic functions and elliptic curves. London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series, 9. Cambridge University Press, London-New York, 1973. v+248 pp. MR0379512 (52 #417), Zbl 0261.33001, doi:10.1017/CBO9781107359901. 949, 952, 968, 969
- HAWKINS, JANE. Smooth Julia sets of elliptic functions for square rhombic lattices. Spring Topology and Dynamical Systems Conference. *Topology Proc.* 30 (2006), no. 1, 265–278. MR2280672 (2007j:37076), Zbl 1132.54021. 948, 957, 958, 970
- [10] HAWKINS, JANE; KOSS, LORELEI. Ergodic properties and Julia sets of Weierstrass elliptic functions. *Monatsh. Math.* 137 (2002), no. 4, 273–300. MR1947915 (2003j:37066), Zbl 1009.37034, doi:10.1007/s00605-002-0504-1. 948, 952, 955, 958

- [11] HAWKINS, JANE; KOSS, LORELEI. Parametrized dynamics of the Weierstrass elliptic function. Conform. Geom. Dyn. 8 (2004), 1–35. MR2060376 (2005b:37089), Zbl 1076.30027, doi: 10.1090/S1088-4173-04-00103-1. 949, 953, 972, 976
- [12] HAWKINS, JANE; KOSS, LORELEI. Connectivity properties of Julia sets of Weierstrass elliptic functions. *Topology Appl.* **152** (2005), no. 1–2, 107–137. MR2160809 (2007b:37098), Zbl 1074.37029, doi:10.1016/j.topol.2004.08.018. 948, 967, 972, 973
- [13] HAWKINS, JANE; KOSS, LORELEI; KOTUS, JANINA. Elliptic functions with critical orbits approaching infinity. J. Difference Equ. Appl. 16 (2010), no. 5–6, 613–630. MR2642469 (2011f:37081), Zbl 1230.37059, doi:10.1080/10236190903203895.948
- [14] JONES, GARETH A.; SINGERMAN, DAVID. Complex functions. An algebraic and geometric viewpoint. *Cambridge University Press, Cambridge*, 1987. xiv+342 pp. ISBN: 0-521-30893-3; 0-521-31366-X. MR0890746 (89b:30001), Zbl 0608.30001, doi: 10.1017/CBO9781139171915. 949
- [15] Koss, LORELEI. Examples of parametrized families of elliptic functions with empty Fatou sets. New York J. Math. 20 (2014), 607–625. MR3262023, Zbl 1296.54045. 948, 958
- [16] KOSS, LORELEI; ROY, KATIE. Dynamics of vertical real rhombic Weierstrass elliptic functions. *Involve* **10** (2017), no. 3, 361–378. MR3583871, Zbl 1362.54035, doi: 10.2140/involve.2017.10.361. 957
- [17] KOTUS, JANINA. Elliptic functions with critical points eventually mapped onto infinity. Monatsh. Math. 149 (2006), no. 2, 103–117. MR2264577 (2007i:37093), Zbl 1104.37033, doi: 10.1007/s00605-005-0373-5.
- [18] KOTUS, JANINA; URBAŃSKI, MARIUSZ. Hausdorff dimension and Hausdorff measures of Julia sets of elliptic functions. *Bull. London Math. Soc.* 35 (2003), no. 2, 269–275. MR1952406 (2003j:37067), Zbl 1023.37027, doi:10.1112/S0024609302001686. 948
- [19] KOTUS, JANINA; URBAŃSKI, MARIUSZ. Fractal measures and ergodic theory of transcendental meromorphic functions. *Transcendental dynamics and complex analysis*, 251–316, London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser., 348. *Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge*, 2008. MR2458807 (2010h:37099), Zbl 1217.37046, doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511735233.013. 948
- MCMULLEN, CURTIS T. Complex dynamics and renormalization. Annals of Mathematics Studies, 135. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1994.
 x+214 pp. ISBN: 0-691-02982-2; 0-691-02981-4. MR1312365 (96b:58097), Zbl 0822.30002, doi: 10.1515/9781400882557.
- [21] DE MELO, WELINGTON; VAN STRIEN, SEBASTIAN. One-dimensional dynamics. Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete (3), 25. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1993. xiv+605 pp. ISBN: 3-540-56412-8. MR1239171 (95a:58035), Zbl 0791.58003, doi: 10.1007/978-3-642-78043-1.
- [22] MILNE-THOMSON, LOUIS MELVILLE. Jacobian elliptic function tables. Dover Publications, Inc., New York, N. Y., 1950. xi+123 pp. MR0088071 (19,464d), Zbl 0041.44702.
- MILNOR, JOHN. On Lattès maps. Dynamics on the Riemann sphere, 9–43, Eur. Math. Soc., Zürich, 2006. MR2348953 (2009h:37090), Zbl 1235.37015, arXiv:math/0402147.954
- [24] MILNOR, JOHN. Dynamics in one complex variable. Third edition. Annals of Mathematics Studies, 160. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 2006. viii+304 pp. ISBN: 978-0-691-12488-9; 0-691-12488-4. MR2193309 (2006g:37070), Zbl 1085.30002.

ITERATED $\wp_\Lambda + b$

- MORENO ROCHA, MONICA; PÉREZ LUCAS, PABLO. A class of even elliptic functions with no Herman rings. *Topology Proc.* 48 (2016), 151–162. MR3355212, Zbl 1335.37024. 948
- [26] SINGER, DAVID. Stable orbits and bifurcation of maps of the interval. SIAM J. Appl. Math. 35 (1978), no. 2, 260–267. MR0494306 (58 #13206), Zbl 0391.58014, doi: 10.1137/0135020.

(Jane Hawkins) DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, UNIVERSITY OF NORTH CAROLINA AT CHAPEL HILL, CHAPEL HILL, NC 27599, USA. jmh@math.unc.edu

(Mónica Moreno Rocha) CENTRO DE INVESTIGACIÓN EN MATEMÁTICAS, A.P. 402, C.P. 36240, GUANAJUATO, GTO., MÉXICO mmoreno@cimat.mx

This paper is available via http://nyjm.albany.edu/j/2018/24-45.html.